NORTHWESTERN UNIVERSITY

The Relationship Between Type of Teasing and Outcome: An Examination of Teasing

Motivations, Constructions, and Reactions

A DISSERTATION

SUBMITTED TO THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS

for the degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Field of Communication Studies

By

Courtney Nicole Wright

EVANSTON, ILLINOIS

June 2008

© Copyright by Courtney N. Wright 2008

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

The Relationship Between Type of Teasing and Outcome: An Examination of Teasing

Motivations, Constructions, and Reactions

Courtney Nicole Wright

Teasing is commonplace in our social interactions (Kowalski, 2007). Due to its paradoxical nature it can be employed to produce both positive and negative outcomes (Keltner et al., 1998) however, the ambiguity and subjectivity in teasing can make it susceptible to misinterpretation (Kowalski, 2000; 2007; Kruger et al., 2006). The present study extends prior research to sort out complexities within teasing. From the perspective of the teaser, it examines how type of teasing (prosocial and antisocial) and outcome (successful and unsuccessful) interact to influence motivations for, the construction of, and reactions to teasing episodes. The influence of type of teasing and outcome on motivations for teasing are explored using a scheme developed in hurtful communication research (e.g., Vangelisti & Young, 2000). The construction of teasing messages, specifically the focus of teasing content, nonverbal mitigators, and verbal aggravators are examined to assess the extent to which teasers modify their messages to achieve designated goals in teasing. The reactions of targets to teasing and the emotional impact of them on teasers are explored for significant variance across teasing conditions. Finally, the anxiety teasers experience when engaging in the risky social practice of teasing is examined across teasing types and outcomes.

A sample of 172 undergraduates at Northwestern University completed questionnaires to assess their experiences as instigators of teasing that were antisocial or prosocial and successful or

unsuccessful. Results provided insight into the influence of type of teasing and outcome on teasing communication. Strategic and self-centered motivations for teasing were predicted by an interaction of teasing type and outcome in prosocial, antisocial, and successful teasing conditions. Type of teasing and outcome did interact to influence how directly targets responded negatively to teasing and teasers reported negative emotional responses to in unsuccessful, prosocial, and antisocial teasing conditions. It was found that teasers do little to modify their teasing topic and use of mitigators and aggravators across teasing types and outcomes.

Additionally, type of teasing and outcome did not interact to predict teaser anxiety during teasing. Implications, limitations and future directions are discussed.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Over the past four years, I have drawn strength, encouragement, and inspiration from the words and acts of family, friends, and mentors to successfully complete my doctoral studies at Northwestern University. I am eternally grateful to the many people who have knowingly and unknowingly supported me in this way and I wish to acknowledge several individuals whose unique influences have forever altered my life's blueprint for the better.

First, to my advisor, Professor Michael Roloff, there are not enough words to capture the depth of gratitude and respect I have for you as a scholar, teacher, advisor, and friend. I thank you for the challenges, insight, and support you have given me throughout my intellectual journey. Your encouragement and belief in my potential as a researcher and educator have made all of the difference and I thank you for your humane approach to academia. Indeed, you have taught me lessons that go far beyond the practice of scholarship.

As it takes a village to raise a child, it also takes a committee to raise a scholar. Therefore, I cannot overlook the extremely valuable, unwavering, and unique influences of Professors Kathleen Galvin, Lyn Van Swol, and Paul Arntson on my graduate career. I deeply appreciate the time and care you have taken to shape my development as a rising scholar. In addition to faculty and the many student coders who contributed to my dissertation research, I must thank departmental staff members Karen Kelly and Sharron Shepard for their professional investment and personal interest in me during my Northwestern career.

To my dear friends from Northwestern, Chicago, and beyond, I thank you for confiding, studying, praying, and laughing with me. Whether friends for a reason, a season, or for a lifetime

know that I will treasure the moments we have shared and your unique contribution to my life during this intellectual journey.

I extend my heartfelt appreciation to my family, biological and spiritual, for your love, encouragement, and most importantly your prayers throughout my life and in particular during my doctoral studies. A special thanks to my many "mothers" [and aunts] who have diligently stood in the gap on my behalf and to my siblings, Jackie, Winefred, Tracie, Charles Jr., and Karen for their continued love and support.

Last, but certainly not least, I must acknowledge and extend my deepest gratitude to my exceptional parents, Charles and Margie, for their unwavering devotion, sacrifice and love throughout my process of becoming. Truly, it is because of you and your faithfulness that I have made this achievement. I praise God for the gift of you as parents and the joy of you as friends. All my love to you both forever!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ABSTRACT	3
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	5
LIST OF TABLES	11
CHAPTER ONE	12
CHAPTER TWO	19
Defining Teasing	19
Motivations for Teasing	27
Research Question One	30
Constructing Teasing	30
Face Threat Analysis of Teasing	31
Focus of Teasing Message Content	32
Research Question Two	34
Mitigators and Aggravators	34
Mitigators – Positive Nonverbal Cues	36
Hypothesis One	36
Hypothesis Two	36
Hypothesis Three	36
Aggravators-Intense Language	36
Hypothesis Four	36
Hypothesis Five	36
Hypothesis Six	36
Hypothesis Seven	36
Reactions to Teasing	37
Target Responses to Teasing	37
Positive Target Response	38
Hypothesis Eight	38
Hypothesis Nine	38

	Hypothesis Ten	38
	Hypothesis Eleven	38
N	Negative Target Response	39
	Hypothesis Twelve	39
	Hypothesis Thirteen	39
	Hypothesis Fourteen	40
	Hypothesis Fifteen	40
7	Teaser Responses to Teasing	41
Т	Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction	41
	Hypothesis Sixteen	40
	Hypothesis Seventeen	41
	Hypothesis Eighteen	41
	Hypothesis Nineteen	41
Γ	Teaser Stress	42
	Hypothesis Twenty	44
	Hypothesis Twenty-One	44
	Hypothesis Twenty-Two	44
	Hypothesis Twenty-Three	44
CHAPTER THI	REE	45
Design		45
P	Participants	46
P	Procedure	46
C	Characteristics of Teasing Episodes	47
	When Teasing Occurred	48
	Target Information	49
	Teaser-Target Relationship	50
Measure	es	50
7	Verbal Aggressiveness	51
I	nterpersonal Attraction	51
Т	Teaser Stress	51

Content Coding	
Motivations of Teasing	52
Focus of Teasing Message Content	53
Mitigators – Positive Nonverbal Cues	53
Aggravators – Intense Language	54
Positive Target Response	54
Negative Target Response	54
Teaser Emotional Response to Target Reaction	55
CHAPTER FOUR	56
Descriptive Statistics and Correlations	56
Research Questions and Hypothesis Testing	63
Motivations for Teasing	64
Research Question One	64
Focus of Teasing Message Content	69
Research Question Two	69
Mitigators-Positive Nonverbal Cues	71
Hypothesis One	71
Hypothesis Two	71
Hypothesis Three	71
Aggravators-Intense Language	72
Hypothesis Four	72
Hypothesis Five	73
Hypothesis Six	73
Hypothesis Seven	73
Positive Target Response	73
Hypothesis Eight	74
Hypothesis Nine	74
Hypothesis Ten	75
Hypothesis Eleven	75
Negative Target Response	75

	Hypothesis Twelve	76
	Hypothesis Thirteen	76
	Hypothesis Fourteen	77
	Hypothesis Fifteen	77
Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction		78
	Hypothesis Sixteen	78
	Hypothesis Seventeen	79
	Hypothesis Eighteen	79
	Hypothesis Nineteen	79
Teaser Stress		80
	Hypothesis Twenty	80
	Hypothesis Twenty-One	80
	Hypothesis Twenty-Two	80
	Hypothesis Twenty-Three	80
CHAPTER 5		82
Summary	of Results and Implications	82
Limitation	ns	87
Future Re	esearch Directions	90
REFERENCES		106
APPENDICES		
Appendix	A: Manipulations	113
Appendix	B: Questionnaire	114

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Page
1. Teaser-Target Information by Manipulation	94
2. Motivations Associated with Teasing Messages	96
3. Focus of Teasing Message Content	97
4. Teaser Verbal and Nonverbal Cues (Mitigators and Aggravators)	98
5. Target Reaction to Teasing	99
6. Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction	100
7. Correlation Matrix of Independent, Dependent, and Control Variables	101
8. Summary of Results	104

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

The richness of the human existence lies in our need and ability to interact with one another and form relationships. Indeed, there are numerous ways individuals engage one another to this end. The diversity within our interpersonal communication repertoires is reflected in the vast array of social practices employed for the achievement of prosocial (positive) and antisocial (negative) goals, many of which are examined within the field of communication studies. Among these various methods of engagement, few exhibit the degree of complexity and versatility inherent in the unique social practice of teasing.

Diverse in its characterizations and manifestations, teasing permeates ages, cultures, relationships and communication contexts. Its use has been examined across stages in human development; from early childhood (e.g., Eisenberg, 1986; Shapiro, Baumeister, & Kessler, 1991) and adolescence (e.g. Agliata, Tantleff-Dunn, & Renk, 2007; Jones, Newman, & Bautista, 2005; Voss, 1997), to adulthood (e.g., Alberts, 1992a; Aronson et al., 2007; Beck et al., 2007; Keltner, Young, Heerey, Oemig, & Monarch, 1998). Similarly, studies have explored teasing practices across cultures, including African (e.g., Radcliffe-Brown, 1940) African-American (e.g., Yoo & Johnson, 2007), Asian (e.g., Endo, 2007), Asian-American (e.g., Campos, Keltner, Beck, Gonzaga, & John, 2007), European (e.g., Pichler, 2006), and Mexican (e.g., Eisenberg, 1986) cultures.

The social practice of teasing also functions in a variety of situational and relational contexts. For example, investigations of teasing have been situated in educational (e.g., Eder, 1991; 1993; Mottet & Thweatt, 1997), organizational (e.g., Alberts, 1992b; Meyer, 1997), and

even health-related contexts (e.g., Grainger, 2004; Wanzer, Booth-Butterfield, & Booth-Butterfield, 2005). Further, many health-related studies have explored the impact of teasing on emotional, physical, and psychological well-being (e.g., Eisenberg, Neumark-Sztainer, & Story, 2003; Kostankski & Gullone, 2007; Yoo & Johnson, 2007), while others have investigated the impact of teasing history on later interpersonal functioning (e.g., Bollmer, Harris, Milich, & Georgesen, 2003; Ledley et al., 2005; Storch et al., 2004). Indeed, teasing permeates numerous contexts.

Due to the overwhelming prevalence of irritations in close relationships (Kowalski, 2003; Miller, 1997) and the intimacy commonly implied through teasing exchanges (Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski, 2004), much research has examined teasing within family, peer, and romantic relationships. Within families, the use of teasing has been examined between parents and children (e.g., Eder, 1993; Miller, 1986) and siblings (e.g., Martin, Anderson, Burant, &Weber, 1997). The use of teasing within friendships has also been explored (e.g., Eder, 1991; Keltner et al., 1998; Mooney, Creeser & Blatchford, 1991). However, the usefulness of teasing to convey affection, flirtation, and intimacy, has made the investigation of teasing in romantic relational contexts an area of substantial interest (e.g., Alberts, 1992a; Baxter, 1992; Campos et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 1998; Kruger, Gordon, & Kuban, 2006). Indeed, the vast influences and uses of teasing across individual differences, and situational and relational contexts have made it and continue to make it an area worthy of much research and attention.

Though traditionally the prevalence of teasing in our daily interactions has not been matched in the research literature, recent years have seen a resurgence of teasing research programs examining the uses, influences, and effects of teasing across perspectives and contexts

(e.g., Aronson et al., 2007; Beck et al., 2007; Bollmer et al., 2003; Campos et al., 2007; Endo, 2007; Jones et al., 2005; Keltner, Capps, Kring, Young, & Heerey, 2001; Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski, 2000; 2003; 2004; 2007; Kowalski, Walker, Wilkinson, Queen, & Sharpe, 2003; Kruger et al., 2006; Lampert & Ervin-Tripp, 2006; Ledly et al., 2006; Mills & Babrow, 2003; Pichler, 2006; Storch et al., 2004; Tholander & Aronsson, 2002; Tragesser & Lippman, 2005). Despite the extent of research and attention the social practice of teasing has increasingly garnered to date, theoretical frameworks governing its use and manifestations remain limited (Kowalski, 2007; Mills & Babrow, 2003). These limitations have been attributed to the complexities within the social practice of teasing. To this point, Kowalski (2007) notes:

Teasing is an "eye of the beholder" phenomenon in that the interpretation of a tease may differ greatly across teasers, targets, and observers. In light of this, it is difficult to operationally establish when teases have and have not occurred. [Also] because teasing has both positive and negative connotations, it has been a difficult concept to define. This has been further complicated by the fact that teasing shares elements in common with joking, bullying, sarcasm, flirting, and harassment (p. 170).

Like Kowalski, Keltner and colleagues (1998) vividly illustrate this complexity in their observation that "teasing is paradoxical. [It] criticizes yet compliments, attacks yet makes people closer, humiliates yet expresses affection" (p. 1231). Indeed, these characteristics challenge efforts to adequately examine its practice.

As a long time representative of the *dark* (Spitzberg & Cupach, 2007) and *offensive* (Kowalski, 2003) sides of human interaction, the use of teasing to achieve antisocial functions is universally agreed upon and likely a predominate perception. That is, individuals may generally have a tendency to perceive the social practice of teasing as antisocial in nature. Whether directly or indirectly, all have witnessed the maliciousness attributed to antisocial (cruel) teasing, a

behavior closely related to bullying. Such hostility has long been a characteristic attributed to school hallways, playgrounds, sibling relationships, and even the workplace environment. However, teasing also serves many prosocial functions that make it extremely useful to achieving goals regarding issues such as socialization and relational escalation and maintenance. Hence, there are extreme contrasts between the functions of antisocial and prosocial teasing. Antisocial and prosocial teasing do have some similarities in that they each contain elements of the same three components: ambiguity, humor (Shapiro et al., 1991) and identity confrontation (Kowalski et al., 2001). The similarities and differences between antisocial and prosocial teasing can be difficult to detail due to the challenges to define and operationally establish teasing episodes (Kowalski, 2007; Partington, 2006). Consequently, the limited theoretical developments in teasing research leave many nuances of teasing inadequately explained at best. Cognizant of this fact following their examination of teasing as a means of social influence, Mills and Babrow (2003) assert that "as scholars, we must more clearly and thoroughly sort out [the complexities within teasing]. When we do, we will at last be able to replace simplistic, atheoretical cookbooks with more powerful and principled guidelines and training programs" (p. 284). This charge encouraged the present dissertation research of factors characterizing types of teasing and their outcomes.

The paradoxical complexities inherent to teasing can complicate the consistency and accuracy with which it is perceived, enacted, and responded to. Many scholars have addressed these complexities through examinations of target perceptions and reactions to teasing messages (e.g. Alberts, Kellar-Guenther, & Corman, 1996; Kowalski, 2000). Primarily, this research has given special attention to the negative affect targets experience as well as the positive. Although

much research has examined how targets interpret and react to teasing episodes (e.g., Alberts et al., 1996; Bollmer et al., 2003; Kowalski, 2000; Tragesser & Lippman, 2005), the purpose of the present research is to examine if and how teaser perceptions of factors central to the social practice differ across types (antisocial and prosocial) and outcomes (successful and unsuccessful). Specifically, how are teaser motivations for teasing influenced by the type of teasing enacted and the outcomes that result? What communication behaviors do teasers employ to achieve prosocial and antisocial outcomes? How do teasers perceive target reactions to their teasing? What emotional reactions do teasers have during teasing episodes of different types and outcomes?

In order to sort out the complexities within teasing episodes as teasers experience them, the present study details factors characterizing the successful and unsuccessful enactment of prosocial and antisocial teasing. The study begins with an examination of the influence of type of teasing and outcome on motivations for teasing. Next, the construction of teasing is examined across three factors: the topic of the teasing message (i.e., the target's physical appearance, personality, behavior, etc.), nonverbal mitigators, and verbal aggravators. The following section explores teaser and target responses to teasing. Through this research, the present dissertation aims to contribute to the research litertature regarding the motivations for, construction of, and reactions to prosocial and antisocial teasing episodes. By taking steps to thoroughly sorting out the similarities and differences between antisocial and prosocial teasing and across teasing outcomes, the greater complexities within teasing interactions can be better understood.

Chapter Two establishes the rationale for an examination of factors characterizing the antisocial and prosocial teasing episodes wherein which, following an overview of the social

practice of teasing, the relevant research reviewed introduces each research question and hypothesis proposed by this study. The review of the literature begins with a section entitled, *Defining Teasing* to provide an overview of the attributes, diversity, and complexity in current conceptualizations of teasing. This section also establishes the usefulness of the present study to contribute to efforts to improve operational establishments of teasing. Motivations of antisocial and prosocial teasing are discussed in the section, *Motivations for Teasing*. Next, in *Constructing Teasing*, the communicative structures of teasing are examined using a face threat analysis of teasing. Here, literature regarding the focus of teasing message content, and the use of mitigators and aggravators across types of teasing and outcomes will be reviewed. The review concludes with a section entitled, *Reactions to Teasing*. This section addresses the impact of type of teasing and outcome on target and teaser reactions to teasing messages. Specifically, the interpersonal responses of targets and the intrapersonal emotional responses of teasers during a teasing episode will be examined.

Chapter Three outlines the methodological approaches employed in this dissertation research. The collection of data to examine factors characterizing the successful and unsuccessful enactments of prosocial and antisocial teasing attempts was conducted using survey methodology. The sample population of 172 is adequately described in this chapter and the procedures concerning the manipulations are then thoroughly detailed. Next, the measures and open-ended coding procedures used in this study are described. Finally, information regarding tests of reliability and descriptive statistics of mean and standard deviation are provided.

Chapter Four provides a detailed examination of the correlations among the variables and descriptions of the results for the particular regression analyses conducted to address each

research question and hypothesis presented in Chapter Two. The interaction of type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant variance for hypotheses examining the use of mitigators and the stress teasers experience while engaged in prosocial and antisocial teasing. Excluding these instances, the majority of hypotheses were found to be partially supported at the least.

In the fifth and final chapter results from the present dissertation research are examined. The chapter begins with an overview and discussion of findings and implications resulting from each research question and hypothesis presented in Chapter Two. Next, study limitations are addressed and chapter concludes with a discussion of directions for future research and brief conclusion.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

The present chapter provides an overview of the literature relevant to this research study. It begins by defining teasing and then examining the motivations for, construction of, and reactions to teasing. These discussions provide support for the research questions and hypotheses put forth in this research.

Teasing, an ambiguous form of communication (Aronson et al., 2007; Kruger et al., 2006), is paradoxical (Keltner et al., 1998) and can yield multiple interpretations which make it a difficult communication behavior to conceptualize (Kowalski, 2007; Partington, 2006). Indeed, complexities within the interpretation of teasing are reflected in the many definitions scholars have formulated to illustrate the nuances of this unique social practice.

Defining Teasing

Teasing is a communication behavior "directed by an agent toward a target" (Shapiro et al., 1991, p. 146). Traditionally, that which is commented upon by an agent toward a target has face threat potential. Indeed, teasing is inherently face-threatening as it contains criticism (Keltner et al, 1998; Kowalski et al., 2001). Whether overt or covert, criticism is unique to teasing compared to other forms of humor communication (Attardo, 1994). Kowalski and colleagues (2001) further highlight the face threat inherent to teasing communication in their conceptualization of teasing as "identity confrontation couched in humor" (p.178, italics added). Moreover, their juxtaposition of an act prone to produce negative arousal (identity confrontation)

with an act commonly associated with positive arousal (humor) highlights the paradoxical element central to the social practice of teasing.

The observations of additional scholars further reflect the paradoxical nature of teasing. Alberts (1992a) classifies teasing as "an aggressive verbalization couched in some situational qualifiers indicating playfulness" (p. 155) while La Gaipa (1977) asserts that teasing lightheartedly "focus[es] on a negative quality or weakness of the butt of the joke" (p. 422). In similar fashion, others have described teasing as an oil-and-water type mixture of kindness and aggression (e.g., Radcliffe-Brown, 1940; Keltner et al., 1998). Hence, the construction of teasing is ambiguous because it veils aggressive acts (i.e., identity confrontation) in elements of playfulness and humor. The use of indirect communication in this way allows teases to be interpreted in different ways ranging in degrees of playfulness and hostility.

Further definitions of teasing detail characteristics specific to its communication form, intention, and interpretation. With regard to communicative delivery, scholars have noted that teasing can be enacted nonverbally (Pawluck, 1989; Reddy, 1991) as well as verbally (Schieffelin, 1990; Eder, 1991). Specifically, Schieffelin (1990) characterizes teasing as a "sequence or speech act with a particular rhetorical force" (p. 166) of which scholars commonly consider taunts to be representative (Boulton & Hawker, 1997; Eder, 1991; Voss, 1997). In addition to communication form, others describe teasing as a deliberate behavior (Dunn & Munn, 1986; Keltner et al., 2001; Warm, 1997) that involves embellishments (Eder, 1993).

Building upon the exaggerative element in teases, some assert that teasing is intentionally unserious in nature. For example, Radcliffe-Brown (1940) describes teasing as a communication

behavior that is "not meant seriously [by the teaser] and must not be taken seriously [by the target/audience]" (p.104). Similarly, Mills and Babrow (2003) assert that their "conceptualization of teasing—as playful challenge to the target's goals—clarifies that teasing need not be taken to be serious" (p. 279). It can, however, prove difficult to not take teasing seriously when it is perceived to reflect an intent to evoke shame. In noting the relationship between teasing and shaming, Partington (2006) explains that "teasing is the deliberate attempt to provoke embarrassment by accusing the target of having failed to be, act or think, in accordance with the standards the community accepts as proper" (p. 144). Eisenberg (1986) presents a perspective that softens the seriousness in such deliberate acts of embarrassment by noting that "a key feature of the teasing sequence [is] that the teaser did not intend the recipient to continue to believe the utterance was true, although he or she might intend the recipient to believe initially" (pp.183-84). Based upon these diverse perspectives one can draw many conclusions about the intentionality of teasing to produce positive and negative outcomes.

In provocations employed to communicate affection and to not deliberately threaten a target's face, it is logical to assume that the objective is to have the truth in the tease eventually disregarded by the target and perceived as unserious. However, in provocations where the intent is to communicate hostility, a teaser may not desire the sting of truth to quickly disappear from the target as he or she may in fact be serious. How then do well-intentioned individuals manipulate the casting of their teasing such that it contains enough truth to make it relevant to the target, but is buffered in a manner that causes it to be disregarded as play? To address this, I turn to additional definitions of teasing that specifically characterize components of its communicative delivery.

The presence of nonverbal cues in provocations to signal a teaser's constructive (playful) or destructive (hostile) intentions is of noted importance to teasing communication. To this point, Eder (1993) states that "the playful meaning [in teasing] is determined in part by cues from the teaser indicating that the remark should be taken in a playful manner" (p. 17). Similarly, Keltner and associates (2001) define teasing as "an intentional provocation accompanied by playful markers that together comment on something of relevance to the target" (Keltner et al., 2001, p. 234, italics added). It is important to note that the off-record markers (or cues) that accompany teasing can, like the act itself, be communicated verbally as well as nonverbally (Keltner et al., 2001). Although the ability for teasing practices to be both affectionate and hostile in nature (e.g., Alberts, 1992a; Beck et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 2001; Kowalski et al., 2001; Tragesser & Lippman, 2005) creates the need for teasers to incorporate off-record markers to signal the correct intent, some argue that such cues are inherent to teasing communication. That is to say that "the construct of off-record markers helps differentiate teasing from other social behaviors [and consequently,] if the provocation is not accompanied by off-record markers, it is not teasing" (Keltner et al., 2001, p. 234). Hence, the use of such cues should characterize teasing practices and be vital in differentiating between affectionate and hostile intentions in teasing.

Overall, the aforementioned definitions describe a variety of characteristics and perspectives constructing the social practice of teasing. The inability of scholars to agree on one definition of teasing further speaks to the depths of variation and subsequent ambiguity in the motivations, manifestations, and consequences of teasing. Although different, when taken together in their simplest forms the above definitions highlight interplay between humor, playfulness and aggression in teasing practices. To this point, Shapiro and colleagues (1991)

describe teasing as involving a combination of "aggression, humour, and ambiguity" (p. 460), while others have characterized the "aggressive" element in teasing as "identity confrontation" (Kowalski et al., 2001). The present study subscribes to the latter perspective and to the assumption that the intent of a teasing message can be deduced from the manner in which these factors are combined and perceived (Kowalski et al., 2001).

Prosocial and Antisocial Teasing

In its simplest form, the social practice of teasing has been conceptualized across two extremes—prosocial (positive) and antisocial (negative) teasing. Prosocial teasing is high in humor, low in ambiguity, and medium in identity confrontation (Kowalski et al., 2001; cf. Shapiro et al., 1991). The humor and reduced uncertainty in the meaning of a provocation highlight the playful and friendly elements in prosocial teasing. Although there is identity confrontation, as there is in all teasing (Alberts et al., 1996; Kowalski et al., 2001), the potential face threat within it is overwhelmed by the humor and clarity within which it was delivered in a prosocial manner.

Antisocial teasing, on the other hand, is medium in humor, medium in ambiguity, and high in identity confrontation (Kowalski et al., 2001; cf. Shapiro et al., 1991). Here, the humor present in the tease is perceived more by the teaser (and, if present and of like mind, a third party) than it is by the target. In addition to these three elements, antisocial and prosocial teasing also require the use of off-record markers (Keltner et al., 2001). Hence, this review combines the observations of previous scholars to define the social practice of teasing as:

A deliberate [prosocial or antisocial] provocation (Keltner et al., 2001) containing elements of ambiguity, humor, and identify confrontation (Kowalski, 2000; 2004;

Kowalski et al., 2001; cf. Shapiro et al., 1991) that is "directed by an agent toward a target" (Shapiro et al., 1991, p. 146) and "accompanied by [off-record] markers that together comment on something of relevance to the target" (Keltner et al., 2001, p. 234).

While an awareness of the varying degrees of ambiguity, humor, and identity confrontation that comprise the contrasting types of teasing refines knowledge of the complexities within teasing, these elements are nonspecific and restricted to subjective interpretations. Indeed, scholars note the "eye of-the-beholder phenomenon" in teasing interpretations (Kowalski, 2007, p. 170). Due to this subjectivity, conceptualizations of high, medium, and low levels of ambiguity, humor, and identify confrontation are likely to significantly vary across individual differences and relational and situational contexts. Not only does this subjectivity confound efforts to differentiate between prosocial and antisocial teasing, but it also complicates efforts to differentiate teasing from other behaviors also characterized by elements of ambiguity, humor, and identity confrontation.

Scholars note that teasing shares similarities with joking, bullying, flirting, and sexual harassment and that these commonalities further challenge efforts to adequately define and operationally establish teasing apart from them (Kowalski, 2007; Kowalski, et al., 2001). For example, the construct of joking is described as being low in ambiguity, high in humor, and low in identity confrontation while flirting is perceived to be high in ambiguity, medium in humor, and low in identity confrontation (Kowalski et al., 2001). The more negative behaviors of bullying and sexual harassment are differentiated in a similar manner. Bullying is low in ambiguity, low in humor, and high in identity confrontation and sexual harassment is medium in ambiguity, low in humor, and medium in identity confrontation (Kowalski et al., 2001). Hence, though helpful in providing a foundation upon which to discuss and illustrate the complexities in

manifestations of teasing and other similar behaviors, this method of conceptualization does not account for the specific verbal and nonverbal behaviors that individuals employ to adapt their style of teasing so that it accomplishes the intended prosocial or antisocial goal(s).

Through teasing individuals seek to evoke a reaction from the target which differs depending on whether the tease stems from prosocial or antisocial intentions. For example, antisocial teasing is enacted with the intent of producing negative emotional and behavioral responses from the target such as hurt feelings and embarrassment. Conversely, prosocial teases are intended to communicate affection and play in order to produce positive emotional and behavioral responses from targets (see Beck et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 2001). In regard to these respective intentions, teasers should make a deliberate effort to employ verbal and nonverbal communication behaviors appropriate for achieving the desired outcome. Indeed, it would be imprudent to use degradation as a means of expressing affection and evoking a positive response from a target. Similarly, words of affirmation are likely ineffective means for expressing dislike to another. Consequently, teasers would be unwise to employ communication behaviors that are incompatible with their goals as this would enhance the likelihood that the correct intent is not conveyed.

Targets do not always correctly perceive teasers' intentions (e.g., Kowalski, 2000; Kruger et al., 2006) and therefore, teasing attempts are often misinterpreted. Contrary to successful attempts, prosocial teasing that is unsuccessful may be misperceived as antisocial and consequently, evoke a negative response from the target. On the other hand, antisocial teasing that is unsuccessful fails to negatively affect the target. Instead, unsuccessful antisocial teasing may produce indifference or even a positive reaction from the target who misinterprets its intent.

This logic suggests that when unsuccessful, antisocial and prosocial teasing may take on characteristics similar to those of their successful counterparts. That is to say, teasers may include communication behaviors in their provocations that are incompatible with their intended goal of being either affectionate or hostile. Hence, efforts to sort out the communicative complexities within the construction of prosocial and antisocial teasing should, in addition to teaser intentions, take into account the paradoxes in their outcomes (successful and unsuccessful).

The purpose of the present study is to refine understanding of teasing in this way. Much research has focused on target perceptions of teasing (e.g., Alberts et al., 1996; Kowalski, 2000), paying special attention to instances where hostile intentions were perceived. Consequently, less is known about teasing intentions from a success/failure perspective, particularly one that takes into account intentional antisocial teasing that is unsuccessful. In order to identify more specific factors and communication behaviors that may characterize the deliberate construction of prosocial and antisocial teasing, I will examine the influence of type of teasing (prosocial/antisocial) and teasing outcome (successful/unsuccessful) on multiple intrapersonal and interpersonal aspects of teasing episodes from the perspective of the teaser. I begin by investigating how motivations for teasing may be influenced by type of teasing and outcome. Next, I use a face threat analysis of teasing to examine factors and behaviors specific to the construction of a teasing episode. These include the focus of teasing message content and the use of mitigators and aggravators to signal whether a tease is intended for prosocial or antisocial purposes respectively. Following that, I move to the interpersonal component of a teasing episode and examine how type of teasing and outcome influence a target's response to teasing

and the emotional impact of that response on the teaser. I conclude with a discussion of the risk and potential intrapersonal traumas that teasers may experience when engaged in teasing across types and outcomes.

Motivations of Teasing

Scholars note that teasing is goal oriented and employed for the purpose of fulfilling both constructive and destructive functions (e.g., Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski et al., 2001; Tragesser & Lippman, 2005). For example, prosocial (or affectionate) teasing can benefit relational goals through which individuals communicate liking, romantic interest, and/or relational attachment (Baxter, 1992; Beck et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 1998; Keltner et al., 2001; Kowalski et al., 2001). Indeed, Baxter (1992) found that teasing was a common form of verbal play in which romantic couples engaged. Similarly, Beck and colleagues (2007) found that prosocial teasing was a common method of engagement employed by college men and women. Due to its indirect and playful nature, teasing is also considered a means through which individuals can negotiate interpersonal conflict (e.g., Alberts, 1990; Beck et al., 2007; Eder, 1993; Keltner et al., 2001). Antisocial functions of teasing, on the other hand, include goals such as, to annoy (Beck et al., 2007), embarrass (Partington, 2006), establish superiority (Tragesser & Lippman, 2005), and to retaliate or communicate dislike (Beck et al., 2007; Shapiro et al., 1991) to name a few.

Additionally, there are functions of teasing such as exerting influence, socializing others, and influencing others to disclose personal information (Kowalski et al., 2001) that can stem from either prosocial or antisocial intentions. For example, individuals employ teasing to address the norm violations of others (Keltner et al., 2001; Kowalski, 2007; Kowalski et al., 2001) in

areas such as personal characteristics (see Alberts et al., 1996), child-rearing (see Eisenberg, 1986) and substance abuse and promiscuity (see Keltner et al., 1998). However, the manner in which one uses teasing to address norm violations can be either antisocial or prosocial. To simplify the diversity in teasing functions, scholars developed four categories to characterize them. Kowalski and colleagues (2001) identify teasing as serving the following functions: "socialization, self-disclosure, power and control, and self-presentation and identity regulation" (p. 186). These functions do not explicitly lend themselves to prosocial or antisocial teasing and therefore, also account for the paradoxical nature of teasing. Moreover, the neutrality within these functions further supports the need for teasers to employ communication behaviors to signal whether the intent of their provocation is prosocial or antisocial.

Although these functions are beneficial to understanding teasing episodes, they only illustrate strategic reasons for teasing; those which are employed for the purpose of achieving interpersonal goals, be they self-presentation, instrumental, or relational. In addition to goal achievement, there may be other factors that motivate teasing communication and/or the manner in which it is enacted. That is to say, although an individual may strategically employ teasing to achieve various interpersonal goals the manner in which he or she does so may reveal other additional motivations as well. For example, the way in which one uses teasing to address a target's norm violations (socialization function of teasing) may be further influenced by his or her mood. A teaser's pleasant mood may provoke a prosocial tease while an unpleasant mood may spark an antisocial tease to address the target's abnormal behavior. The former approach is expected to evoke a positive response from the target, while the latter will likely yield a negative response. Similarly, one's use of teasing may be reactive wherein which he or she uses teasing to

respond to the present situation or in response to being provoked by the target. Building upon this logic, it is possible that there exist similar other motivations for enacting prosocial and antisocial teasing.

It is important to examine the diverse reasons individuals associate with their teasing behavior not only because they may influence how teasers construct their teases, but because perceptions of such motivations also influence how targets react to teasing messages. Indeed, there exists research on target perceptions and reactions to teasing cites the importance of target perceptions in this way (e.g., Alberts et al., 1996; Kowalski, 2000; Kruger et al., 2006), particularly in instances where the teasing is perceived to be hostile. It is in response to such teasing that targets can report negative emotions like hurt feelings. Research on hurtful communication research is important to investigations of teasing practices because teasing can intentionally and unintentionally yield such negative outcomes. Consequently, a target's negative emotional response does not always reflect the intent of the teaser.

To obtain potential reasons for teasing that may also account for its paradoxical nature, I turn to hurtful communication research by Vangelisti and Young (2000) as perceptions of perpetrator motivations are central to hurtful communication research (e.g., Vangelisti & Young, 2000; Vangelisti, 2007). The researchers identified reasons targets associated with hurtful messages that they perceived to be unintentional. The motivations identified reflect intrapersonal, interpersonal, and situational factors also likely to influence individuals to communicate teasing messages termed: expressive, strategic, descriptive, supportive, justified, self-centered, and trait-oriented. For example, *expressive* motivations described messages that were enacted because of "a consequence of the speaker's emotional or physical state" while

descriptive motivations reflected "an accurate description of, or honest response to a situation at hand" (Vangelisti & Young, 2000, p. 404). When applied to teasing practices these motivations do not, by definition, lend themselves to one type of teasing over another and consequently, can account for the paradoxical nature of teasing. As a result, it is possible that certain motivations may be more common in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing that is successful and vice versa. In order to refine understanding of the reasons teasers associate with their teasing and whether they are characteristic of certain teasing types and outcomes, I pose the following research question:

RQ 1: To what extent are the perceived motivations for hurtful messages reflected in the motivations that individuals have for teasing and how are they related to type of teasing and outcome?

Constructing Teasing

Scholars note that the ability to engage in and understand teasing requires advanced communication skills and social understanding (Heerey, Capps, Keltner, & Kring, 2005). Indeed, the construction of teasing messages is, in and of itself, complex. Just as targets need to be able to perceive and correctly interpret teasing messages, so too, must teasers be able to effectively construct a tease so that its correct intent is perceived. As the initiator of teasing episodes, teasers are like artists with a blank canvas upon which they can mix paints of humor, ambiguity, identity confrontation, and off-record markers. The variations in paint combinations help shape the provocation into an antisocial or prosocial exchange. Indeed, it is through these communicative "brush strokes" that teasers can enhance or reduce the face threat in a provocation. I turn to a

face threat analysis of teasing (Alberts et al., 1996; Keltner et al., 2001; Keltner et al., 1998) to examine how teasers manipulate their communication behaviors to yield prosocial and antisocial outcomes.

Face Threat Analysis of Teasing

As conceptualized, the face threat model of social interaction suggests that concerns for protecting face (or social identity) of self and other dominate social interaction (Goffman, 1967). The literature identifies two types of face needs—positive and negative face—where positive face reflects one's positive social value and *negative* face denotes one's need for self agency (Brown & Levinson, 1987). Individuals interact with one another with the goal of maintaining rather than threatening the face needs of self and other. This goal is particularly salient when interacting with intimate partners because intimates, in contrasts to non-intimates, are expected to support one another's face needs and wants during interactions (Goffman, 1967). Indeed, intimates are expected to maintain one another's wants and needs (Roloff, Janiszewski, McGrath, Burns, & Manrai, 1988). Individuals work to maintain these face needs and the quality of their relationship by avoiding face-threatening acts and preventing the relational detriment that would potentially result (Goffman, 1967). Although face-threatening acts frustrate the efforts of the target to protect and maintain his or her face needs individuals cannot always avoid them because some communication behaviors inherently threaten one's positive and/or negative face needs (Brown & Levinson, 1987). Indeed, this is the case in teasing communication. Whether prosocial or antisocial, teasing content is potentially face-threatening because it is a deliberate act in which one comments upon something pertinent to the target's identity (Beck et al., Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski, 2000; Kowalski et al., 2001).

Aware of the relationship between face threat and teasing messages, several scholars have applied Goffman's (1967) face threat model of social interaction to the social practice of teasing (see Alberts et al., 1996; Keltner et al., 2001; Keltner et al., 1998). Primarily, this has been discussed in terms of softening teasing messages with mitigators so that the face threat is minimized and the provocation is perceived as playful. The present study, however, is equally interested in successful and unsuccessful prosocial teasing as it is in successful and unsuccessful antisocial teasing. Therefore, deliberate means of softening as well as enhancing the face loss incurred by teasing messages will be examined. The degree to which teasing yields a prosocial or antisocial effect should be influenced by the communication behaviors teasers employ and their influence on the target's face loss. This study examines two central ways of manipulating a message so that it yields the intended prosocial or antisocial outcome. First, individuals can modify the focus of the teasing message (e.g., what they tease the target about) in order to mitigate or aggravate the face threat in the provocation. Second, teasers can enact verbal and nonverbal communication behaviors that mitigate or aggravate face loss.

Teasing Message Features

Focus of Teasing Message Content

Teasers may avoid certain topics when engaging in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing and vice versa. La Gaipa (1977) notes that teasing addresses a shortcoming or negative aspect of the target. Similarly, Keltner and colleagues (2001) state that through teasing, individuals "comment on something of relevance to the target" (p. 234). Indeed, there are a variety of topics relevant to one's identity about which a person can be teased. Most notably, the

topics examined in previous research have included physical appearance, relationships, behavior (Kowalski, 2000; Kruger et al., 2006), intelligence (Kowalski, 2000) and competence (or abilities, Alberts et al., 1996). Some topics may be perceived as being more central to one's social identity than others and consequently considered to be more face-threatening and likely to elicit more negative responses than those that are less face-threatening.

Previous studies of target perceptions of the focus of teasing content find mixed support in this regard. Alberts and colleagues (1996) found that the topic of the teasing did not interact to predict the response of a target. Conversely, the finding by Aronson and colleagues (2007) that individuals perceived certain topics as unacceptable for teasing suggests that they might respond more negatively to those topics compared to others. Regardless of the target's response to teasing, it is possible that teasers strategically manipulate the focus of their teasing content in prosocial and antisocial teasing attempts so that they are more face-threatening in the latter than in the former. For example, in order to minimize face threat, individuals who desire to engage in prosocial teasing might avoid focusing on key aspects of another's identity as prosocial teasing is lower in identity confrontation. Antisocial teasing, on the other hand, has the goal of creating face threat since it is high in identity confrontation. Such confrontation would be better achieved through attacking characteristics that are central to an individual's identity. These might include topics like those identified as unacceptable for teasing by Aronson and colleagues (2007) such as "appearance, sexual orientation, ethnicity, religion and race" (p. 174). Assuming that some topics of teasing may be perceived as more characteristic of, and beneficial to, the successful enactment of certain types of teasing suggests that the absence of those topics may characterize failed teasing attempts. Thus, type of teasing and outcome may interact to influence the focus of

teasing content employed by teasers. However, in the absence of a theoretical model upon which to posit hypotheses to examine this relationship, I pose the following research question.

RQ2: How is the focus of teasing content related to the type of teasing and its outcome?

Mitigators and Aggravators

A second method for influencing the face threat in a message involves enacting mitigators to provide face support and aggravators to enhance face loss. The social practice of teasing is marked by the presence of off-record markers (Keltner et al., 2001). There are a wide variety of verbal and nonverbal off-record markers that teasers can employ to signal that a provocation is of a prosocial intent to be playful or affectionate rather than of malicious intent (Keltner et al., 2001). Although Keltner and colleagues (2001) developed a model to generally account for these modifications in prosocial and antisocial teasing, a framework to explain if and how the behavioral modifications that differentiate antisocial from prosocial teasing characterize their success and failure remains underdeveloped.

Keltner and colleagues (1998) note the use of redressive actions as a means of softening the face threat in a teasing episode so that it is perceived as playful. Prosocial teasing is lower in identity confrontation than antisocial teasing because it involves more redressive actions. Such mitigation reduces the ambiguity in teasing intent, allowing the good-natured humor and playful intent to be more easily perceived by the target, consequently reducing the face threat. Similarly, teasing that is antisocial should employ communication behaviors likely to enhance rather than soften the face threat in order to convey the intended hostility. Antisocial teasing is high in identity confrontation, in part, due to the lack of redressive actions included in it (Keltner et al.,

1998; Kowalski, 2007). The absence of such mitigation should increase the ambiguity, minimize the humor, and sustain the face threat in the teasing message, consequently increasing the likelihood that the target will perceive it as a hostile attack. Thus, it is likely that the successful enactment of prosocial and antisocial teasing may be differentiated by the presence or absence of mitigators and aggravators in their teasing messages.

Through the use of verbal and nonverbal politeness tactics and positive off-record markers, a teaser can couch his or her provocation in playful humor and exaggeration that allows the target to perceive the tease as prosocial rather than antisocial. Keltner and colleagues (2001) attribute such redressive actions to teasers who are "highly skilled communicators, overly sensitive to socially appropriate behavior, and/or fearful of face-threatening situations" (p. 236). Therefore, successful prosocial teasing should employ more positive politeness tactics as mitigators than antisocial teasing that is successful. Conversely, successful antisocial teasing should include more negative markers, be they verbal (e.g., verbally aggressive speech) or nonverbal (e.g., unfriendly facial expressions, aggressive touch), than prosocial teasing that is successful. Furthermore, the framework put forth in this study assumes that when unsuccessful, prosocial and antisocial teasing exhibit characteristics traditionally exhibited by their successful counterparts. Unsuccessful prosocial teasing will have more aggravators while antisocial teasing that is unsuccessful will have more mitigators. Based upon this logic, I propose the following to predict the influence of type of teasing and outcome on the use of mitigators and aggravators in teasing messages:

Mitigators – Positive Nonverbal Cues

- H1: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will use fewer positive nonverbal cues when successful compared to unsuccessful.
- H2: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will use more positive nonverbal cues in successful compared to unsuccessful teasing.
- H3: When successful, individuals will use more positive nonverbal cues in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.

Aggravators – Intense Language

- H4: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will use more intense language when successful than when unsuccessful.
- H5: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will use more intense language when unsuccessful than when successful.
- H6: When successful, individuals will use more intense language in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.
- H7: When unsuccessful, individuals will use more intense language in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.

The proceeding analysis asserts that successful and unsuccessful enactments of prosocial and antisocial teasing will involve different verbal and nonverbal features. Prosocial teasing should employ communicative softeners to mitigate the face threat in the topic of the teasing while antisocial teasing should employ aggravators to accentuate the face loss. In addition, the successful and unsuccessful enactment of a teasing episode should also yield interpersonal

effects, most notably in the responses of the target and teaser. Therefore, I turn to responses to teasing next.

Reactions to Teasing

Target Responses to Teasing

Although teasers may construct messages intended to have prosocial or antisocial effects, their successful enactment of them depends in part on how their messages are interpreted by the target (Pawluck, 1989). In effect in response to teasing, targets ask the question, was that affection or insult? The answer to this question influences how targets respond to the teasing during the interaction (see Alberts et al., 1996). If the teaser is perceived as being playful then the target should experience greater liking for him or her and respond accordingly. This may include warmly receiving the tease with positive nonverbal and verbal statements and/or reciprocating the playful teasing. Indeed, teasing is a form of verbal play that can enhance intimacy (Baxter, 1992; Beck et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 2001). Therefore, targets who perceive affection and the absence of ill-intent in a tease are expected to respond in a positive manner that signals they perceived the teasing to be prosocial. Recall that the aim of the present study is to not only differentiate between deliberate prosocial and antisocial teasing, but to also explore the factors that characterize their outcomes as well. Hence, a target's perception of a provocation does not always align with the teaser's intentions (Kowalski, 2000; Kruger et al., 2006) and therefore, it is possible for a target to respond positively to a tease intended to be antisocial that was unsuccessful in doing so. Conversely, if a tease intended to be prosocial is unsuccessful it

fails to convey affection and a positive response from the target as well. The above logic led to the development of the following hypotheses:

Positive Target Response

- H8: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more positive target responses when successful than when unsuccessful.
- H9: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more positive target responses when unsuccessful than when successful.
- H10: When successful, individuals will report more positive target responses to prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.
- H11: When unsuccessful, individuals will report more positive target responses to prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.

On the other hand, targets of teasing interpreted as hostile (i.e., successful antisocial and unsuccessful prosocial teasing) are expected to respond negatively as opposed to positively to the provocation (Alberts et al., 1996; Kruger et al., 2006). There are many ways through which an individual can negatively respond to face-threatening acts like teasing. Most notably, individuals vary with regard to how directly they express dissatisfaction. Some engage in direct confrontation where they exhibit behaviors that signal that they are upset or in disagreement with the agent. The greater the threat to one's identity then the more likely he or she will employ aggression as a means of restoring face and a favorable identity to others (Felson, 1978). Therefore, targets may aggressively respond to the face threat in teasing they perceive to be hostile. Indeed, countering a tease is a frequent response employed by targets of teasing (Kelter

et al., 2001). Thus, in response to such face attacks targets of teasing may employ aggressive direct responses to the teaser such as counterattacks where they refute the teasing comments and/or directly express dissatisfaction with the provocation.

As opposed to direct confrontation, targets may engage in more indirect or avoidance types of behaviors in response to being upset by another's behavior, in this case, teasing behavior. Scholars have noted that targets of teasing often employ non-response as a response to teasing perceived as hostile (Shapiro et al., 1991). For example, targets of teasing perceived as hostile may respond to the face loss by distancing themselves from the teaser or by acting in a passive aggressive fashion (i.e., the use of the silent treatment). One would expect for targets to respond negatively more often to teasing that is perceived as hostile regardless of whether it was intentionally (successful antisocial teasing) or unintentionally (unsuccessful prosocial teasing) so. However, the directness in which targets negatively respond to teasing may also be influenced by type of teasing and outcome. In order to examine the influence of the interaction of type of teasing and outcome on the negative responses target exhibit in teasing episodes, I offer the following:

Negative Target Response

- H12: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more negative target responses when successful than when unsuccessful.
- H13: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more negative target responses when unsuccessful compared to successful.

- H14: When unsuccessful, individuals will report more negative target responses to prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.
- H15: When successful, individuals will report more negative target responses to antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.

Teaser Responses to Teasing

The reaction of targets to teasing does not occur in a vacuum. Just as individuals who engage in successful prosocial teasing enjoy the affection and enhanced relational bonding that occurs with the targets as a result, so too, should a target's negative response to teasing evoke an emotional response from the teaser. However, the emotional response from the teaser is not expected to always be the same as that of the target. Indeed, perceptions of and reactions to teasing are greatly influenced by the role one plays in the teasing episode (Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski, 2000; 2007). Typically, perpetrators of teasing respond more positively and less negatively to the teasing episode (Beck et al., 2007; Kowalski et al., 2001). Although there is a discrepancy between the extent of negative affect experienced by targets compared to perpetrators of teasing, individuals who engage in teasing may still experience negative emotional responses to a target's reaction to their teasing. This negative affect could result from unintentionally hurting the target (unsuccessful prosocial) or as a result of successfully evoking a negative reaction from the target. Indeed, teasers have reported negative feelings such as guilt and embarrassment in response to teasing to another (Kowalski et al., 2001). Individuals are expected to experience such negative emotional feelings more often in teasing conditions where they intentionally and unintentionally harm a target through their teasing. Hence, type of teasing

and outcome are expected to interact to influence teaser's experiencing negative emotional response to a target's reaction to their teasing. To test this logic, I propose the following hypotheses:

Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction

- H16: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when successful than when unsuccessful.
- H17: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when unsuccessful than when successful.
- H18: When unsuccessful, individuals will report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when engaged in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.
- H19: When successful, individuals will report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.

Thus far, the present study has examined the influence of type of teasing and outcome on teaser motivations, the communicative construction of teasing, and target reactions to teasing. In doing so, I have addressed cognitive, behavioral, and interpersonal factors that influence the enactment of teasing episodes and their outcomes. What has, however, remained neglected are intrapersonal factors that may influence how teasers construct their teasing so as to have prosocial and antisocial outcomes. In order to address this influence, I turn to the risk in teasing practices.

Teaser Stress

Individuals may acknowledge and/or evaluate the risk(s) involved in teasing a target who may or may not correctly perceive or appreciate the jest. There is potential risk—personal and interpersonal—involved in face-threatening social practices such as teasing (Baxter, 1992; Keltner et al., 1998; Kruger et al., 2006; Lampert & Ervin-Tripp, 2006). If the sting in teasing is not appropriately buffered by off-record markers or politeness tactics, it can result in escalation involving relational tension and/or retaliation (Kowalski et al., 2001; Kruger et al., 2006). For the teaser, such provocations can adversely affect his or her reputation if the teasing is perceived as too hostile or inappropriate by the target and/or third party (Keltner et al., 2001). Hence, teasing can be face-threatening for the teaser as well the target (Kowalski et al., 2001).

Baxter (1992) found that teasing was considered the riskiest form of play in which intimate partners engaged. Therefore, it is logical to assume that teasers perceive the risk in teasing, even prosocial teasing. The foresight of this risk as well as the evidence of it that may manifest in a target's unexpected reaction to a teasing message, suggests that the risk inherent to teasing may influence teasers before, during, and/or after a teasing episode. Due to the prevalence of this risk and the seeming awareness of teasers, even prosocial teasers, of it (e.g., Baxter, 1992) may cause them to experience stress or anxiety when engaging in the delicate social practice. This stress may stem from a number of factors. One, teasers may experience anxiety while teasing due to the behavioral modifications that they are consciously employing in the hopes of enhancing the success potential of their teasing attempt. Teaser may also experience anxiety during their teasing as a result of the unforeseen and/or unintended outcomes that can

result from teasing that is misinterpreted as hostile teasing or as a more aggressive behavior like bullying.

In teasing, individuals employ a communication behavior susceptible to misinterpretation that is capable of yielding contrasting outcomes. When prosocial, teasing evokes positive emotions from target and teaser alike and can enhance relational bonding. On the other hand, when antisocial, teasing negatively affects its targets, creates relational distancing, and may cause the teaser to be unfavorably perceived by the target and/or third party witnesses to the teasing episode. Although teasing can intentionally acquire negative outcomes, it is also capable of unintentionally doing so. Hence, teasing can be a dangerous social practice of which teasers should be cognizant.

The risk inherent to teasing should impact the anxiety individuals experience while engaging in it. However, the anxiety experienced by teasers should be greater when engaging in teasing that has the potential to negatively affect the teaser as well as the target be it intentionally (successful antisocial) or unintentionally (unsuccessful prosocial). Antisocial teasing is intended to be hurtful to the target and in doing so may elicit emotional responses such as crying or even aggression toward the teaser. Although intended to get a rise from the target, these reactions may also create stress in the teaser as he or she contends with the negative emotional responses.

Unsuccessful prosocial teasing, however, is misperceived as cruel teasing. As a result, the target may experience face loss, negative feelings, and/or even perceive that the teaser does not value their relationship. An awareness of unintentionally yielding these negative outcomes should cause more stress for teasers.

Prosocial teasing that is effective generates positive emotion in the target and greater affection toward the teaser. Such reactions should cause the teaser to be positively perceived by the target and audience and therefore, create less stress in the teaser. Conversely, when unsuccessful an antisocial tease may leave a target unaffected emotionally or even positively affected by a tease misinterpreted as playful. Neither outcome is expected to create much stress for the teaser because they do not result in significant face loss or the likelihood of conflict escalation. To account for the intrapersonal reactions of teasers to teasing episodes, I test several hypotheses including:

Teaser Stress

- H20: Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more stress when successful than when unsuccessful.
- H21: Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more stress when unsuccessful than when successful.
- H22: When successful, individuals will report more stress when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.
- H23: When unsuccessful, individual will report more stress when engaged in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.

Chapter 3 will detail the methods of the study conducted to examine the research questions and hypotheses posited above.

CHAPTER 3

METHOD

A survey experiment was conducted to test the previously outlined hypotheses.

Design

The design is a 2 (affectionate teasing; hurtful teasing) x 2 (intentional; unintentional) between-subjects experimental design. One of four possible questionnaires was randomly distributed to participants. Using a critical incidents method (Flanagan, 1954), respondents were asked to describe a personal experience occurring no earlier than high school in which they either successfully or unsuccessfully prosocially (affectionately) or antisocially (hurtfully) teased someone. The four cells are as follows:

		TEASER INTENT OF TEASING TYPE	
		Successful	Unsuccessful
TYPE OF TEASING	Prosocial	N = 43	N = 44
	Antisocial	N = 41	N = 44

The breakdown of the demographic information for teasers and targets and the teaser-target relationship for the population samples in each manipulation are included in Table 1. Here, the total population sample will be described in its entirety.

Participants

Participants for this study were recruited during the fall term through the Department of Communication Studies research pool at Northwestern University. The sample included 172 college men and women. Among the sample of participants, approximately 36 percent (N = 62) were male and 64 percent (N = 110) female. This gender ratio is characteristic of enrollment in communication courses at the university. The average age of respondents was 19.93 years (SD = 1.3) while the sample included individuals 18 to 25 years old. Twenty-nine participants (16.9%) were classified as freshmen, 64 (36.8%) as sophomores, 41 (23.8%) were juniors, and 37 (21.3%) were seniors. One participant did not provide information regarding his or her classification. The majority of the sample was Caucasian (N = 125, 72.7%) while the remaining population was 9.9% (N = 17) Asian-American, 7% (N = 12) African-American, 4.7% (N = 8) Hispanic, 4.7% (N = 8) Bi-Racial, .6% (N = 1) Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander, and .6% (N = 1) participants reported his or her race/ethnicity as "Other."

Procedure

Upon expressing an interest in participating in the study, participants emailed the investigator with their availability to come in to complete the questionnaire. The investigator then emailed the participant with an official appointment time for which they would participate in the study. All participants earned two credits toward their communication research requirement for their involvement in this study. However, participants could elect not to participate in these studies, or terminate their participation in this study at any time and still receive the research credit.

At their designated time, participants reported to the Communication Studies' lab. The investigator greeted them, provided them with general information about the study, and distributed an informed consent form for them to review and sign. Participants also received a copy of the consent form to keep for their personal records. Next, participants were randomly assigned to complete one of the four questionnaires in which they recalled a personal experience initiating a prosocial or antisocial teasing episode that was either successful or unsuccessful. The manipulations can be found in Appendix A.

For each manipulation, participants were asked to provide open and close-ended responses about themselves, the target, and the verbal and nonverbal elements of the teasing exchange for teaser and target, and their perceptions, intentions, and reactions to the provocation. Respondents also completed items to assess when the teasing episode occurred, verbal aggressiveness, their relationship to the target, and their interpersonal attraction.

The purpose of this study was to explore the teasing habits of college age men and women and not to solely examine teasing *between* college men and women. Therefore, the experience they chose to reflect upon was not restricted to the collegiate setting and hence, could have occurred in non-academic settings such as parent/guardian home, work, etc.

As a result of the slight variation in the total number of participants that appropriately completed the questionnaire, there are variations in the number of responses present in each statistical analysis.

Characteristics of Teasing Episodes

When the Teasing Occurred

Participants reported being between the ages of 14 and 22 years old at the time of the teasing. However the average age of participants at the time of the teasing episode was 19.42, SD = 1.38. Participants reported incidents that occurred as recently as less than one week before to six years before (in months, M = 6.9, SD = 12.05). The prevalence of teasing among college men and women can be noted in how recently the experiences reported had occurred. Approximately fifty-four percent (72) of respondents reported teasing episodes that had occurred within the last month. Among these, 16.8% (29) occurred less than a week before, 11.6% (20) one week before, 9.8% (N = 17) two weeks before, 3.5% (6) occurred three weeks ago, and 12.7% (22) occurred one month ago. Twenty percent (20%, N = 34) of respondents reported incidents that occurred 2-6 months ago while 87% (N = 151) of the total sample population reported teasing episodes that had occurred within the past year.

Although the majority of the teasing episodes reported occurred within a year, there was variance observed in the reported frequency of antisocial compared prosocial teasing episodes that is worth noting. On average, the reported prosocial teasing episodes occurred more recently (in months, M = 4.52, SD = 9.58) than did antisocial teasing episodes (in months, M = 9.37, SD = 13.77). A t-test revealed a statistically significant difference between the mean time (in months) the teasing episode occurred for prosocial teasing and antisocial teasing, t (149.58) = 2.67, p < .008. This supports the finding that college men and women engage in more prosocial teasing than antisocial teasing (Beck et al., 2007).

Teasing Target Information

Participants provided information regarding the target of their teasing. Specifically, they had to report the Target's age, sex, and race/ethnicity and describe their relationship with the target. Although the targets' ages ranged from seven to fifty-nine years old, approximately 82% (N = 141) were between the ages of 18 and 25 like our population sample of teasers (M = 19.72)years, SD = 4.79). Although the population sample in this study was overwhelming female, the sex of the targets reported in the teasing episodes was nearly fifty-fifty—Ninety were (52.3%) male and 82 (47.7%) female. Indeed, of the total teasing episodes, approximately 35% (N = 60) were cross-sex exchanges initiated by females, and 18.6% (N = 32) were cross-sex interactions initiated by males. However, within group comparisons revealed that both sexes initiated more cross-sex teasing than same-sex teasing episodes (Females = 46% (N = 51) same-sex, 54% (60) cross-sex; Males = 45.7% (27) same-sex, 54.2% (32) cross-sex). Interestingly, this supports recent findings that college females more often direct teasing messages towards their male rather than female peers but conflicts with the same study's observation that males overwhelmingly engage in teasing with male over female peers (Beck et al., 2007). However, it should be noted that the sex of the teaser was not significantly related to the sex of the target, $\chi^2 = .603$, p < .438.

The racial composition of the targets included 126 (73.3%) Caucasian, 15 (8.7%) Asian-American, 11 (6.4%) African-American, 8 (4.7%) Hispanic, 7 (4.1%) Bi-racial, 1 (.6%) Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander, and 4 (2.3%) who identified their race/ethnicity as "Other."

Teaser-Target Relationship

The majority of teasing exchanges involved targets who were romantic partners (26.4%, N = 46), while of the remaining targets 18 (10.3%) acquaintances, 26 (15%) friends, 31 (17.9%) best friends, 25 (14.4%) siblings, 13 (7.5%) roommates, 6 (3.4%) individuals with romantic potential, 4 (2.3%) teammates, 2 (1.1%) a sorority/fraternity member, 2 (1.1%) family members (i.e., a mother and a cousin), 1 (.6%) co-worker and one teaser-target relationship was coded as "other." Among the total targets that were "friends," one was also reported as a roommate while another as a roommate and teammate. Among the total targets reported as a "best friend," one was also reported as a roommate, another a fellow sorority/fraternity member and another was also a teammate. The relationships were recoded into four categories: romantic partners and persons of romantic interest, friends, peers, and family. Approximately 30% (52) were romantic partners/persons of romantic interest, 33% (57) were friends, 21.5% (37) were peers, and 15.1% (26) were family members.

Measures

Research participants completed a questionnaire designed to assess their personal experiences with successful and unsuccessful antisocial and prosocial teasing. The questionnaire can be found in Appendix B. In addition to open-ended questions detailing the teasing episode, respondents also completed close-ended items to assess their verbal aggressiveness, interpersonal attraction to the target, situational communication apprehension, social appropriateness and their emotional responses to the teasing as well as their perceptions of the target's emotional response.

All multiple item scales were formed by summing the items and dividing by the total number of items.

Verbal Aggressiveness was measured on 20-items developed by Infante and Wigley (1986) using a 6-point response scale (Always True to Always False) where higher scores denote higher levels of verbal aggressiveness, (M = 63.73, SD = 12.9, $\alpha = .83$).

Interpersonal Attraction between the teaser and target was measured on 6-items developed by McCroskey and McCrain (1974) using a 5-point response scale (Strongly Disagree = 1, Strongly Agree = 5). The items measure the teaser's social attraction to the target. Sample items include: (1) I would like to have a friendly chat with him/her, (2) It would be difficult to meet and talk to him/her, and (3) He/she would be pleasant to be with. Total scores ranged from 6 to 30 where higher numbers denote higher levels of interpersonal attraction (M = 25.5, SD = 5.8, $\alpha = .9$).

Teaser Stress was measured on 20-items assessing the amount of stress and anxiety individuals felt while teasing the target. The measure employed, the Situational Communication Apprehension scale was developed by Richmond (1978) and uses a 7-point response scale (Extremely Inaccurate = 1, Extremely Accurate = 7), (M = 63.4, SD = 22.3, $\alpha = .85$). Sample items include: (1) I was apprehensive, (2) I felt uneasy, and (3) I was peaceful.

Content Coding

All open-ended data was coded independently by trained undergraduate coders in three phases. In the first phase, one coder was assigned to read through all of the open-ended responses for each open-ended question. He or she coded the responses for themes and created a detailed

synopsis that identified approximately 6-10 themes he or she found reoccurring in the survey responses. All responses had to be accounted for by at least one themed category. For each theme, the coder included a detailed description describing the coding category and the type of responses that were coded into them. Next, the coder identified sample responses from the data by survey number to help reiterate the category theme and description. Each coding scheme synopsis was then reviewed and compared with that created by the researcher.

During the second phase, the researcher developed coding instructions from the synopses created in Phase One. These formal instructions were used for the training and subsequent coding of the data by multiple undergraduate coders among whom the respective coders in Phase One were not included. This process was conducted for each open-ended response question included in the questionnaires.

In the third phase, undergraduate coders were trained and equipped with coding instructions to govern their independent coding of the responses. Because the responses were typically no more than 3-5 sentences in length, the entire message was used as the unit of analysis instead of breaking the message into fine units (e.g., sentences or phrases). The coding was not mutually exclusive and hence, coders indicated the presence or absence of all message content characteristics. Every analyzed message contained at least one message content category.

Motivations of Teasing. Participants were asked to explain why they teased the target.

The motivations associated with the teasing episodes were should have been either antisocial or prosocial depending on the condition in which a participant had been assigned. There is no known coding scheme for motivations to engage in teasing. Hence, I adapted one used for hurtful

communication. Vangelisti and Young (2000) examined the reasons targets associated with hurtful messages they perceived to be unintentional. Since anti and prosocial teasing can be hurtful, this taxonomy seems an appropriate way to understand the motivation behind teasing. The responses were coded into at least one of the following seven categories adapted from Vangelisti and Young's (2000) analysis of the attributions targets make for unintentional hurtful communication: Expressive, Strategic, Descriptive, Supportive, Justified, Self-Centered, and Trait-Oriented. Items were coded "0" if the category was not reflected in the response and coded "1" if the category was reflected in the response. The definitions for each code, exemplars, frequencies and their individual kappas are included in Table 2.

Focus of Teasing Content. Respondents were asked to describe their verbal statements during the teasing (i.e., what did you say to the target?). The verbal statements were coded into at least one of the following teasing content categories: Physical Appearance, Behavioral Traits/Habits, Personality, Competence, Participation, and the target's Relationship/Social Interactions. Teasing messages were also coded for their use of Intense Language (i.e., put downs, name-calling, and/or profanity). Items were coded "0" if the category was not reflected in the response and coded "1" if the category was reflected in the response. The definitions for each code, exemplars, frequencies and their individual kappas are included in Table 3.

Teasing Mitigators – Positive Nonverbal Cues. Respondents were asked to describe their nonverbal behaviors during the teasing. The nonverbal communication behaviors coded as positive nonverbal cues were smiling and friendly laughter. Responses in which these behaviors were present were coded "1" while those not present were coded "0." The definitions for each code, frequencies and their individual kappas are included in Table 4.

Teasing Aggravators –Intense Language. Respondents were asked to describe their verbal statements during the teasing. Responses were coded for intense language such as profanity, put downs, and/or name-calling. Responses in which these behaviors were present were coded "1" while those not present were coded "0." The definitions for each code, frequencies and their individual kappas are included in Table 4.

Target Reaction. Respondents were asked to describe in detail the reaction the target exhibited in response to the teasing that signaled that he or she was/was not hurt by the teasing. Here, the target's response is part of what the teaser interpreted to deduce whether he or she was successful or unsuccessful in the antisocial or prosocial teasing episode. The target's reactions included five responses that represented positive and negative target responses to teasing. The code, *Target Positive Response*, was comprised of responses identified as "expressed acceptance of the tease" that indicated an agreeableness with and/or validation of the teasing message.

Scholars note that targets of teasing may respond negatively as well (Alberts et al., 1996; Keltner et al., 2001; Kowalski, 2000). Common negative responses to teasing vary in their directness.

Scholars have noted negative responses to teasing such as refuting the tease (Keltner et al., 2001) and not responding to the tease (Shapiro et al., 1991) as if it never occurred. The former response, refutation, is a direct method of communicating dissatisfaction while the latter, ignoring the provocation, is an indirect method of expressing dissatisfaction. To account for the contrast in aggression and directness in target responses to teasing, *Negative Target Response* included four response categories identified in the data: expressed lack of appreciation for the tease, refutation of the tease, creating physical distance, and the silent treatment. Responses were coded into at least one of the above categories. Items were coded "0" if the category was not

reflected in the response and coded "1" if the category was reflected in the response. The definitions for each code, exemplars, frequencies and their individual kappas are included in Table 5.

Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Teaser Reaction. Respondents completed openended responses in which they reported how the target's reaction to their teasing made them feel. Responses were coded for references to negative emotional responses such as feeling badly, guilty, and/or apologetic as a result of the target's response to the teasing. Responses reflecting such negative emotional responses to teasing were coded "1" while those not containing such responses were coded "0." The definitions for this code, exemplars, frequencies and its individual kappa are included in Table 6.

Chapter 4 will detail the results of the tests employed for the hypotheses and research questions proposed by this research study.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

Descriptive Statistics and Correlations

Because of the cross-sectional design of this study, it was possible that the predictor variables were confounded with factors that need to be statistically controlled for in the analyses. Therefore preliminary correlation analyses were conducted among the independent, dependent, and control variables. These analyses were conducted using two-tailed significance tests and can be found in Table 7. In this section, I will begin by briefly discussing the significant correlations observed between the independent and dependent variables. Next, I will overview the rationale for the control variables and their correlations to the independent variables.

Teasing type was dummy coded, antisocial = 0 and prosocial = 1. Teasing type was positively related to smiles (r = .204, p < .008) and laughter (r = .162, p < .035) suggesting that these nonverbal cues may be more characteristic of prosocial compared to antisocial teasing. The type of teasing was also positively related to teaser negative feelings (r = .187, p < .014) and references to physical appearance in teasing content (r = .176, p < .021). Unexpectedly, individuals experience more negative feelings following prosocial teasing compared to antisocial teasing. Note that my hypothesis predicts an interaction between type of teasing and outcomes and is not reflected by this bivariate correlation.

Interestingly, individuals were more likely to make references to a target's physical appearance in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing. This contrasts with the prevalence of research detailing the negative connotations and outcomes associated with teasing focused on a

target's physical appearance. For example, in a study of teasing norms Aronson and colleagues (2007) found that physical appearance was among the topics considered "unacceptable" in teasing among college students. Further research identifies a target's physical appearance as a topic commonly employed in bullying (Kowalski, 2000), a not so distant cousin of (cruel) teasing (Kowalski, 2007). These factors would lead one to assume that a focus on physical appearance would characterize antisocial rather than prosocial teasing as findings indicate. Bivariate correlations revealed that the type of teasing in which individuals engaged was negatively related to teasing stress (r = -.222, p < .004). Indeed, using teasing as a means of making individuals feel good as opposed to bad should create less stress for individuals.

Teasing outcome was dummy coded, unsuccessful = 0 and successful = 1. Teasing outcome was positively related to references to competence in teasing content (r = .165, p < .031) and self-centered intentions in teasing (r = .154, p < .044). Hence, there was more success for individuals who had selfish motives and focused their teasing content on the target's competence. These factors are overwhelmingly negative and may be more characteristic of the successful elements in antisocial rather than prosocial teasing episodes. Teasing outcome was negatively related to teaser anxiety (r = -.183, p < .018), teaser negative emotional response to target reaction (r = -.154, p < .044), and descriptive motivations for teasing (r = -.220, p = .004). Though not hypothesized, individuals whose teasing was motivated by a desire to describe an actual situation were unsuccessful more often than successful. Such teasing messages may contain less exaggeration and therefore be perceived as more harsh forms of identity confrontation. This might especially be the case in prosocial teasing that is unsuccessful. The finding that individuals report more stress and negative feelings when unsuccessful compared to

successful teasing is expected. The strong negative affect individuals experience when unsuccessful also suggests that the outcomes of unsuccessful teasing episodes can significantly differ from the original intent. Hence, providing support for the predicted interaction between type of teasing and outcome in this research study.

Next, I examined the dependent variables for inter-correlation. There were twenty-two dependent variables examined in this study: the focus topic of teasing message content (physical appearance, behavior, personality, competence, participation, and relationships/social interactions), teaser motivations for teasing (expressive, strategic, descriptive, supportive, justified, self-centered, and trait-oriented), positive nonverbal cues (nonverbal mitigators), intense language (verbal aggravators), positive target response to teasing (acceptance of tease), negative target response to teasing (expressed lack of appreciation, refutation, create physical distance, and the silent treatment), teaser negative emotional response to target reaction, and teaser stress. The significance tests and correlations for the dependent variables are reported in Table 7. Although the majority of the significant correlations observed were modest, a few were of greater strength. Therefore, here I will highlight instances where noteworthy inter-correlations (approximately $r \ge \pm .30$) were observed.

Strategic motivations for teasing where one uses teasing for the purpose of achieving an interpersonal goal was negatively and significantly related to descriptive motivations for teasing (r = -.31, p < .001). Individuals seeking to achieve goals through teasing were unlikely to have their teasing stem from an honest opinion or response concerning the situation at hand. It's likely that this relationship is negative and so strong because of the stark differences in strategic and descriptive motivations for teasing. The former is likely to be premeditated while the latter may

arise at the time of teasing episode. Due to the impromptu nature of teasing that stems from descriptive motivations, it is possible that such teasing takes place in relationships of less intimacy. Assuming this logic, one's desire and ability to achieve interpersonal goals with the target of such teasing may be considerably less than when teasing someone of greater intimacy. Therefore, strategic motivations for teasing should take place more often with individuals of greater intimacy and therefore may be more likely to reflect prosocial rather than antisocial intentions.

Another significant inter-correlation observed also involved a type of teaser motivation for teasing. Self-centered motivations for teasing were positively and significantly related to focusing one's teasing message on the target's participation in organizations, hobbies, etc. (r = .376, p < .000). Self-centered motivations for teasing were identified as the use of teasing to fulfill the teaser's own wants and/or needs. Vangelisti and Young (2000) found that unintentionally hurtful messages that targets perceived to stem from self-centered motivations were considered more hurtful than others. Consequently, self-centered motivations should characterize antisocial teasing more often than prosocial teasing. Assuming this logic, one can interpret the positive correlation between self-centered motivations and a focus on target affiliations in the teasing message as a topic that characterizes antisocial teasing more often than prosocial teasing.

The final significant inter-correlation was observed between teaser stress and the use of positive nonverbal cues while teasing. Significance tests revealed that teaser stress was negatively and significantly related to the use of nonverbal mitigators while teasing (r = -.27, p < .000). Thus, individuals experiencing less stress while teasing employ more positive nonverbal

cues. This is reasonable because individuals should feel the least stress when engaged in successful prosocial teasing, particularly that which is directed at individuals of high interpersonal attraction or intimacy. Indeed, prosocial teasing is intended to be affectionate and playful and therefore, should employ mitigators to ensure that the provocation is correctly perceived by the target.

Although participants were randomly assigned to conditions, it is possible that the conditions were correlated with other variables that may confound my statistical analyses. Therefore, I examined the correlation between the independent variables (teasing type and teasing outcome) and six variables related to the social practice of teasing that of which prior research suggests may confound the analyses. These variables were: when the teasing occurred, teaser verbal aggressiveness, teaser-target interpersonal attraction, the nature of the relationship between the teaser and target, and teaser and target gender. Here, I will briefly overview the rationale for and findings of these correlations.

Research suggests that prosocial teasing occurs more often than antisocial teasing in college and adulthood (Beck et al., 2007). Hence, it is possible for the timeframe of the teasing episode to confound the analyses. Indeed, "when the teasing occurred" was significantly correlated with the type of teasing (r = -.202, p < .008, two-tailed) where antisocial teasing was dummy coded "0" and prosocial teasing coded "1." Prosocial teasing episodes (M = 4.52, SD = 9.58) were reported as occurring more recently than antisocial teasing episodes (M = 9.36, SD = 13.77). Indeed, a t-test revealed a statistically significant difference between the mean time that the prosocial and antisocial teasing episodes reported occurred (mean time in months, t(149.58) = 2.67, p < .008).

Due to the similarities between antisocial teasing and bullying (Kowalski, 2007), I examined verbal aggressiveness for correlation to teasing type and outcome. Bullying and [antisocial] teasing are behaviors characterized by verbally and/or physically aggressive acts. The identity confrontation and face threat inherent in teasing, particularly in antisocial teasing, benefits from a degree of verbal aggressiveness. Therefore, it was possible that verbal aggressiveness characterized certain types and outcomes of teasing over others. Indeed, verbal aggressiveness was significantly related to teasing type (r = .163, p < .03, two-tailed) and teasing outcome (r = .195, p < .01, two-tailed). Here, teasing type and teasing outcome were dummy coded (prosocial = 1 and antisocial = 0; successful = 1 and unsuccessful = 0). The correlations indicate that among the sample, the individuals reporting prosocial teasing episodes (M = 65.80, SD = 12.89) were slightly more verbally aggressive than those who reported antisocial teasing episodes (M = 61.61, SD = 12.59). Similarly, the individuals who reported successful teasing episodes (M = 66.3, SD = 12.63) were higher in verbal aggressiveness than those who reported unsuccessful teasing episodes (M = 61.28, SD = 12.7).

The interpersonal attraction between the teaser and target reflects a degree of intimacy and liking between them that may vary depending on the type of teasing in which an individual engages. Using teasing to enhance intimacy should be reported by individuals who are interpersonally attracted to their targets while creating relational distance should be reported by individuals not socially attracted to their targets. Interpersonal attraction was significantly related to teasing type (r = .322, p < .001, two-tailed) indicating that individuals reported higher levels of interpersonal attraction when reporting on prosocial teasing (M = 27.38, SD = 3.60) than antisocial teasing (M = 23.65, SD = 6.94).

Just as interpersonal attraction impacts the type of teasing in which an individual is likely to engage a target, so too does the nature of the relationship between the teaser and target.

Teasing permeates relational contexts and teaser motivation, behavior, and perceptions may vary depending on the nature of the teaser-target relationship. I examined four relationships within the population sample: peers, family, friends, and romantic others (i.e., romantic partners/romantic potential. The relationships were dummy coded such that family, friends, and peers were compared to romantic relationships. Specifically, this involved creating two dummy codes.

The first was for family, friends, and peers where each was coded "1" for their relationship code and "0" for the other relational contexts. The second code was for romantic partners/potential. For each of the other relationship codes, romantic partners/potential was coded "0." Hence, the three dummy codes were as follows: (1) family = 1, friends = 0, peers = 0, romantic = 0; (2) family = 0, friends = 1, peers = 0, romantic = 0; and (3) family = 0, friends = 0, peers = 1, romantic = 0. Bivariate correlations only revealed a significant relationship between Peers and teasing type (r = -.247, p < .001, two-tailed) indicating that individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing report teasing a peer less often than a romantic partner.

Research indicates that males and females may engage in and respond to teasing differently (e.g., Beck et al., 2007; Keltner et al., 1998; Keltner et al., 2001; Shapiro et al., 1991). Hence, although not hypothesized it was important to note any observed gender differences in teasers and targets across and within teasing types and outcomes. Bivariate correlations only revealed a significant relationship between target sex and teasing type (r = .152, p < .047, two-tailed) which indicated that the targets of prosocial teasing were more often female than male. Although there is no consensus in the literature that females respond more negatively to teasing

than do males, this correlation may reflect that teasers perceive this to be an accurate gender effect.

Due to their correlation with the independent variables, all of the above variables were controlled for in the analyses to test the following hypotheses and research questions.

Research Questions and Hypothesis Testing

This research project obtained both close and open-ended data therefore the hypotheses and research questions posed by this dissertation include both continuous and dichotomous dependent variables. Moderated multiple regression was employed to test hypotheses involving continuous dependent variables (e.g., teaser stress) while logistic multiple regression was employed to test the hypotheses and research questions involving dichotomous dependent variables (e.g., coded open-ended data). In the analyses, I report the unstandardized regression coefficients (*B*) for the observed interactions and their varying forms (Cohen & Cohen, 1983). A summary of results for the hypotheses put forth by this study is provided in Table 8.

In all cases, the dependent variable was predicted from regression analyses involving three steps. On step one, I entered the control variables: when the teasing occurred, teaser verbal aggressiveness, teaser-target interpersonal attraction, teaser sex, target sex, and the nature of the teaser-target relationship. Next on step two, I entered the independent variables: teasing type and teasing outcome. Teasing type was dummy coded as antisocial = 0 and prosocial = 1. Similarly, teasing outcome was dummy coded as unsuccessful = 0 and successful = 1. Finally, on step three I entered the interaction term for teasing type and teasing outcome.

My hypotheses and research questions are focused on the interaction between type of teasing and teasing outcome after controlling for potential biases. Therefore, examinations of the relationship between teasing type and outcome were employed when the variance uniquely accounted for by the interaction term was statistically significant. This was accomplished by recoding the independent variables and running a total of three additional regressions. The first regression involved entering teasing type-recoded (antisocial = 1; prosocial = 0) and outcome-recoded (unsuccessful = 1; successful = 0) on step two and their interaction term on step three. The second regression involved entering teasing type (antisocial = 0; prosocial = 1) and outcome-recoded (unsuccessful = 1; successful = 0) on step two and their interaction term on step three. And the final regression involved entering teasing type-recoded (antisocial = 1; prosocial = 0) and outcome (unsuccessful = 0; successful = 1) on step two and their interaction term on step three.

Research Questions

RQ 1: Motivations of Teasing. The first research question examined whether the reasons associated with hurtful messages perceived to be unintentional are reflected in the motivations teasers report for initiating teasing episodes and whether type of teasing and outcome interacted to influence these motivations. The motivations teasers associated with their teasing were coded using a scheme adapted from Vangelisti and Young (2000). A total of seven types of motivations were identified in the responses. To examine whether the motivations associated with teasing messages differed across types of teasing and outcomes, logistic regressions were conducted for each of the seven types of intentionality identified in the data: expressive, strategic, descriptive, supportive, justified, self-centered, and trait-oriented.

Expressive motivations described teasing messages that were enacted because of "a consequence of the [teaser's] emotional or physical state" (Vangelisti & Young, 2000). Such states could be either positive or negative. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 13.68$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .392$, Pseudo $R^2 = .077$, B = .836, p < .535. Therefore, individuals with the intent of being expressive through their teasing messages did not significantly differ across types of teasing and outcomes.

Strategic motivations for teasing reflected one's use of teasing as a means of achieving interpersonal goals (Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 25.59$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 5.93$, Pseudo $R^2 = .138$, B = 1.79, p < .014. The unstandardized regression coefficient between teasing outcome and strategic motivations for teasing was negative and statistically significant when teasing was antisocial. This indicates that individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing reported strategic intentions less often when successful than when unsuccessful, B = -1.4, p < .005. The unstandardized regression coefficient between type of teasing and strategic motivations for teasing was negative although not statistically significant when the teasing was unsuccessful. This indicates that when unsuccessful, there is no difference in the amount of strategic intentions reported in prosocial and antisocial teasing.

Since the two-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome was significant, I examined the remaining combinations of original and recoded variables for type of teasing and outcome. Findings revealed that when successful, strategic intentions are reported less often in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing, B = -1.17, p < .033. When prosocial, there was no

difference in the amount of strategic intentions reported in successful and unsuccessful teasing, B = -.398, p < .448.

Although not hypothesized, there were main effects observed on step three involving the control variables. Target sex was significantly related to a teaser's use of strategic intentions in teasing, B = .970, p < .006. For this variable, males were coded as "0" and females coded as "1." Therefore, the main effect observed indicates that teasers reported strategic intentions for teasing more often with female targets than male targets. This may be due to the gender differences in perceptions and reactions to teasing. Teasing has been shown to evoke less positive responses from females compared to males (e.g., Aronson et al., 2007; Beck et al., 2007; Bollmer et al., 2003; Bond et al., 2002; Keltner et al., 2001; Keltner et al., 1998; Kowalski, 2000). Strategic motivations for teasing more often yield positive (successful prosocial teasing) or neutral outcomes (unsuccessful antisocial teasing) than negative reactions. Furthermore, teasing is often used as a means of flirting (Baxter, 1992; Beck et al., 2007), a strategic means for achieving relational goals expected to yield positive as opposed to negative outcomes. Hence, females may overwhelmingly be the target of teasing whose motivation more often results in prosocial rather than antisocial outcomes. Findings also identified a nearly significant relationship indicating that strategic intentions for teasing are less common when teasing friends compared to romantic others, B = -.824, p < .053.

Descriptive motivations for teasing reflected teasing that was "an accurate description of, or honest response to a situation at hand" (Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 20.94$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 3.25$, Pseudo $R^2 = .115$, B = -1.33, p < .074. The

relationship did, however, approach significance. Though not hypothesized, results indicated that descriptive intentions for teasing are more common when teasing peers compared to romantic others, B = 1.17, p < .029. Perhaps this finding stems from the decreased relational history and intimacy likely to comprise peer compared to romantic relationships. The absence of greater levels of intimacy and personal relational history with peers compared to romantic is likely to decrease the topics upon which one can draw upon to initiate a teasing episode. Hence, the teasing of peers may rely more upon "in the moment" action(s) than that of romantic others.

Supportive motivations for teasing were the use of teasing as a means of offering support to, or expressing concern for the target (adapted from Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 4.6$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .528$, Pseudo $R^2 = .026$, B = -1.05, p < .468.

Justified motivations for teasing reflected individuals who cited that the target initially provoked the teaser or threw the first punch, so to say. The teasing was merely a reaction, or response, to the target's initial behavior (adapted from Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 17.55$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .061$, Pseudo $R^2 = .097$, B = -.225, p < .806. Although not hypothesized, there was a significant main effect observed. Individuals report justified intentions for teasing more often with family members compared to romantic others, B = 1.30, p < .025. This implies that individuals engage in more retaliatory teasing with family members. The use of teasing as a means of retaliation is expected to take place between family members of equal status (siblings, cousins) as opposed to those of unequal status (parent-child), where participants in this study would be in the role of the child. The family members identified

as targets in this study were overwhelmingly reported as being of equal status in this way (96%), among whom 93% were siblings. Indeed, scholars have noted the use of verbal aggression, including teasing, between siblings (e.g., Martin, Anderson, Burant, & Weber, 1997).

Self-centered motivations for teasing describe the use of teasing "as a means of fulfilling one's own wants or needs" (Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 17.03$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 4.38$, Pseudo $R^2 = .094$, B = 2.7, p < .043. The unstandardized regression coefficient between teasing outcome and self-centered motivations for teasing was negative and not significant when teasing was antisocial. This indicates that for individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing there was no difference in the use of self-centered intentions for teasing when successful compared to unsuccessful, B = -.076, p < .932. The unstandardized regression coefficient between type of teasing and self-centered intentions for teasing was negative although not statistically significant when the teasing was unsuccessful, B = -.328, p < .709. This indicates that when unsuccessful, there is no difference in the amount of self-centered intentions reported in prosocial and antisocial teasing.

Since the two-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome was significant, I examined the remaining combinations of original and recoded variables for type of teasing and outcome. Findings revealed that when successful, self-centered intentions are reported less often in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing, B = -2.363, p < .012. When prosocial, self-centered intentions were reported in less often in successful compared to unsuccessful teasing, B = -2.62, p < .005.

Trait-oriented motivations for teasing was the use of teasing as a means of commenting upon the target's enduring traits or characteristics (adapted from Vangelisti & Young, 2000). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 9.03$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 1.90$, Pseudo $R^2 = .05$, B = 1.15, p < .172.

Among motivations for teasing, type of teasing and outcome interacted to influence the use of strategic and self-centered motivations.

RQ2: Focus of Teasing Content. The second research question examined whether the focus of teasing content messages differed across types of teasing and outcomes. The focus of teasing content messages were coded into categories: physical appearance, behavior, personality, competence, participation, character, and relationships/social interactions. To examine whether the focus of teasing content messages differed across types of teasing and outcomes logistic regressions were conducted for each of the message features.

Physical Appearance. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 11.96$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .151$, Pseudo $R^2 = .068$, B = -.305, p < .697.

Behavior. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 10.00$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 3.46$, Pseudo $R^2 = .057$, B = -1.32, p < .064.

Personality. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 9.34$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .456$, Pseudo $R^2 = .053$, B = .651, p < .502.

Competence. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 10.91$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = .001$, Pseudo $R^2 = .062$, B = .021, p < .981.

Participation (in organizations, activities, hobbies, etc.). When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 6.41$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 1.67$, Pseudo $R^2 = .037$, B = 1.80, p < .219.

Relationships/social interactions. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 21.12$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 5.40$, Pseudo $R^2 = .116$, B = -.761, p < .462. Although not hypothesized there were some significant main effects observed. Teaser sex was significantly related to the focus of teasing content messages on a target's relationships/social interactions, B = 1.25, p < .04. For the "teaser sex" variable, males were coded as "0" and females coded as "1." Therefore, the main effect observed indicates that female teasers focus their teasing messages on a target's relationships/social interactions more than male teasers. This finding contrasts with previous findings where the perpetrators of teasing messages that focused on a target's relationships were predominantly male (e.g., Kowalski, 2000). Individuals who focus their teasing on relationships/social interactions were found to do so more when teasing friends compared to romantic others, (B = 1.53, p < .019).

Type of teasing and outcome did not interact to significantly influence the focus of teasing content. Thus, there is no difference in the focus of teasing content messages across teasing types and outcome.

Hypotheses

My hypotheses predicted interactions between type of teasing and teasing outcome after controlling for potential biases. Therefore, examinations of the influence of the relationship between teasing type and outcome on the dependent variable were employed when the variance uniquely accounted for by the interaction term was statistically significant. The results from the regressions testing these hypotheses can be found in Table 8.

H1 - H3: Mitigators - Positive Nonverbal Cues. The first three hypotheses predicted the influence of types of teasing and outcomes on the use of positive nonverbal cues in teasing messages. Hypothesis 1 predicted that individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing would use fewer positive nonverbal cues in successful compared to unsuccessful teasing episodes. Hypothesis 2 predicted that individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will use more positive nonverbal cues in successful compared to unsuccessful teasing episodes. Hypothesis 3 stated that when successful, individuals will use more positive nonverbal cues in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing. For each of these hypotheses to be confirmed the interaction between type of teasing and teasing outcome had to be significant. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 24.65$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 1.2$, Pseudo $R^2 = .135$, B = .823, p < .274. Therefore, none of the three hypotheses in this cluster were supported.

Although the interaction term did not account for significant additional variance, the main effect for type of teasing (prosocial = 1, antisocial = 0) was significant on step two, B = 1.15, p < .003. This indicates that positive nonverbal cues are employed more in prosocial teasing compared to antisocial teasing. The main effect for when the teasing occurred was also significant on step two, B = -.04, p < .04. The negative and significant relationship between when the teasing occurred and positive nonverbal cues indicates that the more recently the teasing episode occurred then the more positive nonverbal cues individuals reported using while teasing. Though not hypothesized there were significant main effects involving control variables that were observed on step three as well. Target sex was significantly related to a teaser's use of positive nonverbal cues while teasing, B = -.866, p < .017. For this variable, males were coded as "0" and females coded as "1." Therefore, the main effect observed indicates that teasers reported using positive nonverbal cues more often when the target is male as opposed to female.

<u>H4 – H7: Aggravators - Intense Language</u>. Hypotheses four through six predicted the influence of types of teasing and outcomes on the use of intense language (e.g., profanity, name-calling, put downs) in teasing messages. For each of these hypotheses to be confirmed the interaction between type of teasing and teasing outcome had to be significant. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome accounted for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 10.40$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 4.35$, Pseudo $R^2 = .06$, B = -1.63, p < .04.

Hypothesis 4. The fourth hypothesis predicted that individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing would report using more intense language when successful than when unsuccessful. I coded unsuccessful as "0" and successful as "1." Although the unstandardized regression

coefficient between teasing outcome and intense language was positive the relationship was not statistically significant, B = .658, p < .192. Hence, the fourth hypothesis was not supported.

Hypothesis 5. The fifth hypothesis predicted that when prosocial, individuals will use more intense language when unsuccessful than when successful. I coded successful as "0" and unsuccessful as "1." The relationship between teasing outcome and intense language was positive but not significant, B = .968, p < .09, indicating that there is no difference in the use of intense language in successful and unsuccessful teasing. Therefore, the fifthth hypothesis was not confirmed.

Hypothesis 6. The sixth hypothesis predicted that when successful, individuals will use more intense language when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing. I coded prosocial as "0" and antisocial as "1." The unstandardized regression coefficient between type of teasing and intense language was positive and significant, B = 1.21, p < .04, indicating that individuals use more intense language in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing that is successful. Hence, the sixth hypothesis was confirmed.

Hypothesis 7. The seventh hypothesis predicted that when unsuccessful, individuals will use more intense language in prosocial teasing compared to antisocial teasing. I coded antisocial as "0" and prosocial as "1." The unstandardized regression coefficient between type of teasing and intense language was positive though not significant, B = .416, p < .430. Therefore, the seventh hypothesis was unsupported.

Although not hypothesized, findings reveal that verbal aggression was positively related to the use of intense language when teasing, B = .037, p < .022. Of the hypotheses examining the

influence of type of teasing and outcome on the use of intense language, only Hypothesis 6 was confirmed.

<u>H8 – H11: Positive Target Response</u>. Hypotheses eight through eleven predicted the relationship between types of teasing and outcomes on targets positively responding to teasing. The response, verbal acceptance of teasing, was examined as a positive form of response targets employed in a teasing episode. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome accounted for significant additional variance, ($\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 27.53$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 14.35$, Pseudo $R^2 = .152$, B = 3.36, p < .000).

Hypothesis 8. The eighth hypothesis predicted that individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more constructive target responses when successful than when unsuccessful. I coded successful as "1" and unsuccessful as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between teasing outcome and target constructive response of acceptance was negative and significant, B = 1.26, p < .041, indicating that constructive target responses occurred more often in successful compared to unsuccessful prosocial teasing. Hence, the eighth hypothesis was confirmed.

Hypothesis 9. The ninth hypothesis predicted that when antisocial, targets will respond constructively when unsuccessful than when successful. I coded unsuccessful as "1" and successful as "0." For this hypothesis to be confirmed, one would expect the unstandardized regression coefficient between teasing outcome and constructive target response to be positive. Indeed, the relationship was positive and significant, B = 2.14, p < .003. Hence, the ninth hypothesis was supported.

Hypothesis 10. The tenth hypothesis stated that when successful, targets would constructively respond to prosocial teasing more often than antisocial teasing. I coded prosocial teasing as "1" and antisocial teasing as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient between type of teasing and constructive target response was positive and significant, B = 1.92, p < .01. Therefore the tenth hypothesis was confirmed.

Hypothesis 11. The eleventh hypothesis stated that when unsuccessful, targets would constructively respond to antisocial teasing more often than prosocial teasing. I coded antisocial as "1" and prosocial as "0." Results revealed a negative and significant relationship, B = 1.45, p < .014, indicating that unsuccessful antisocial teasing results in more constructive target responses than unsuccessful prosocial teasing. Hence, the eleventh hypothesis was confirmed.

The hypothesis cluster examining the influence of type of teasing and outcome on targets positively responding to teasing (H8 – H11) was fully supported.

H12-H15: Negative Target Response. The twelfth through fifteenth hypotheses predicted the relationship between types of teasing and outcomes on targets negatively responding to teasing. Several responses were identified and coded in the data as negative responses targets employ in a teasing episode: expressed lack of appreciation, refutation, retaliation, create physical distance, and the silent treatment. A logistic regression was conducted for each negative response. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome accounted for significant variance for the following negative target responses: expressed lack of appreciation, ($\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 38.52$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 25.58$, Pseudo $R^2 = .143$, B = -4.89, p < .000); refutation, ($\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 25.72$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 13.55$, Pseudo $R^2 = .206$, B = -4.32, p < .001);

and create physical distance, ($\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 15.2$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 5.77$, Pseudo $R^2 = .116$, B = -2.38, p < .021). The interaction term for the silent treatment was not significant, ($\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 19.54$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 2.96$, Pseudo $R^2 = .110$, B = -2.20, p < .098) and therefore Hypotheses 12 – 15 were not confirmed for the use of the silent treatment. I will discuss the results for Hypotheses 12 – 15 for the negative target responses for which the interaction of type of teasing and outcome was confirmed.

Hypothesis 12. The twelfth hypothesis predicted that individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing would report negative target responses more when successful than when unsuccessful. I coded successful as "1" and unsuccessful as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between teasing outcome and negative target response was positive and significant for *lack of appreciation*, B = 2.03, p < .001. The relationship was positive although not confirmed for *refutation*, B = .930, p < .245, and *create physical distance*, B = .893, p < .165. Hence, the twelfth hypothesis was only confirmed for the negative target response of lack of appreciation.

Hypothesis 13. The thirteenth hypothesis predicted that individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing would report negative target responses more when unsuccessful than when successful. I coded unsuccessful as "1" and successful as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between teasing outcome and negative target response was positive and significant for *lack of appreciation*, B = 2.27, p < .000, and for *refutation*, B = 3.96, p < .001. The relationship was positive although not significant for *create physical distance*, B = 1.49, p < .055. Hence, the thirteenth hypothesis was only confirmed for the negative target response of lack of appreciation and refutation.

Hypothesis 14. The fourteenth hypothesis predicted that when unsuccessful, individuals would report more negative target responses when engaged in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing. I coded prosocial as "1" and antisocial as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between type of teasing and negative target response was positive and significant for *lack of appreciation*, B = 2.34, p < .000, refutation, B = 1.58, p < .038 and create physical distance, B = 1.85, p < .006. Hence, the fourteenth hypothesis was confirmed for the negative target responses of lack of appreciation, refutation, and create physical distance.

Hypothesis 15. The fifteenth hypothesis predicted that when successful, individuals would report more negative target responses when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing. I coded prosocial as "0" and antisocial as "1." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between type of teasing and negative target response was positive and significant for *lack of appreciation*, B = 1.97, p < .003 and *refutation*, B = 3.30, p < .008. Although the relationship was positive for *create physical distance* it was not statistically significant, B = .533, p < .531. Hence, the fifteenth hypothesis was only confirmed for the negative target responses of lack of appreciation and refutation.

Of the hypotheses forming this cluster, H12 – H15 were unconfirmed for the use of the silent treatment. H12 found support for the target negative response of a lack of appreciation. There was support for H13 and H15 for the responses of a lack of appreciation and refutation. The fourteenth hypothesis was confirmed for lack of appreciation, refutation, and creating physical distance.

Though not hypothesized there were some main effects observed on step three in the analyses testing the relationship between type of teasing and outcomes and negative target responses. Target refutation was significantly related to teaser sex, verbal aggressiveness, and family and friendship relational contexts. I coded male as "0" and female as "1." The positive relationship between teaser sex and the negative target response of refutation, B = 1.91, p < .014, indicates that female teasers reported more target refutations in response to their teasing than did males. Findings revealed a positive and significant relationship between verbal aggressiveness and targets responding with refutation, B = .055, p < .002. Refutation responses to teasing also seem to characterize certain relationships over others. Results indicated that refutation responses occur less often when teasing family members, B = -1.80, p < .049, and friends, B = -1.65, p < .03, compared to romantic others. This may be due to social desirability and impression management concerns being more salient in certain relational contexts compared to other. Thus, individuals may place more importance on how they are perceived by intimate partners compared to family and friends.

H16 – H19: Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction. Hypotheses sixteen through nineteen predicted the relationship between types of teasing and outcomes on teasers' emotional response to the target's reaction. The data for these hypotheses were open-ended and therefore logistic regression was used to test the hypotheses When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome accounted for significant additional variance, $\chi^2_{\text{model}} = 48.83$, $\chi^2_{\text{step}} = 21.96$, Pseudo $R^2 = .247$, B = -3.78, p < .000.

Hypothesis 16. The sixteenth hypothesis predicted that individuals engaged in antisocial teasing would report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when successful

than when unsuccessful. I coded successful as "1" and unsuccessful as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between teasing outcome and teaser negative feelings was positive and significant, B = 1.28, p < .023. This indicates that teasers report more negative feelings when successful in antisocial teasing than when unsuccessful. Hence, the sixteenth hypothesis was supported.

Hypothesis 17. The seventeenth hypothesis predicted that individuals engaged in prosocial teasing would report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when unsuccessful than when successful. I coded unsuccessful as "1" and successful as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between teasing outcome and teaser negative feelings was positive and significant, B = 2.5, p < .000. This indicates that teasers report more negative feelings when unsuccessful in prosocial teasing than when successful. The seventeenth hypothesis was supported.

Hypothesis 18. The eighteenth hypothesis predicted that when unsuccessful, individuals would report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when engaged in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing. I coded prosocial as "1" and antisocial as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between type of teasing and teaser negative feelings was positive and significant, B = 2.65, p < .000. This indicates that teasers report more negative feelings when unsuccessful in prosocial teasing than when successful. Hence, the eighteenth hypothesis was supported.

Hypothesis 19. The nineteenth hypothesis predicted that when successful, individuals would report more negative feelings in response to a target's reaction when engaged in antisocial

compared to prosocial teasing. I coded antisocial as "1" and prosocial as "0." The unstandardized regression coefficient for the relationship between type of teasing and teaser negative feelings was positive but not significant, B = 1.13, p < .068. This indicates that there is no difference in the extent of negative affect teasers experience in response to targets' reactions to their successful teasing, be it prosocial or antisocial. Therefore, the nineteenth hypothesis was not supported.

The hypotheses examining the influence of type of teasing and outcome on teasers experiencing negative emotional responses to a target's reaction were confirmed for H16 – H18.

H20-H23: Teaser Stress. Hypotheses twenty through twenty-three predicted the relationship between types of teasing and outcomes on the stress and anxiety teasers experience while engaging in teasing. These hypotheses were tested using moderated regression because the dependent variable is continuous. When entered on the third step, the 2-way interaction between type of teasing and outcome did not account for significant additional variance, $R^2 \Delta = .017$, $F \Delta (1, 153) = 3.31$, p = .71; $R^2 = .19$, F (11, 153) = 3.45, p < .000. Therefore, hypotheses twenty through twenty-three were not supported. Hypothesis 20 predicted that individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing would report feeling more stress when successful than when unsuccessful. Hypothesis 21 predicted that individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing would report feeling more stress when unsuccessful than when successful, individuals would report feeling more stress when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing. Hypothesis 23 predicted that when unsuccessful, individuals would report feeling more stress when engaged in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing. Hypothesis 23 predicted that when unsuccessful, individuals would report feeling more stress when engaged in prosocial teasing. Although the hypotheses were unsupported due to the absence of the interaction term accounting for

significant additional variance, the main effects for type of teasing and outcome were significant on step two. On step two, type of teasing was negatively and significantly related to teaser stress (B = -7.86, p < .03). I coded antisocial teasing as "0" and prosocial teasing as "1." This indicates that individuals reported more stress when engaged in antisocial teasing compared to prosocial teasing. The main effect for teasing outcome was negatively and significantly related to teaser stress (B = -7.46, p < .027). As coded for the analyses, unsuccessful = 0 and successful = 1. This relationship indicates that teasers reported more stress when engaged in teasing that was unsuccessful than that which was successful.

In addition to these main effects, there were others observed among the control variables on step three. Interpersonal attraction was negatively and significantly related to teaser stress while teasing, $R^2 = .199$, B = -.673, p < .045. This indicates that individuals experience less stress the more socially attractive they perceive their targets. Individuals were also shown to experience less stress when teasing friends compared to romantic others, $R^2 = .199$, B = -10.35, p < .013.

Chapter 5 will provide a summary of these results in addition to a discussion of the implications, limitations, and future directions of this research.

Chapter 5

Discussion

This chapter provides an in depth discussion of the results of this research study. First, I will summarize the results of this study. Next, I will examine the implications of and limitations to this research and conclude by presenting future research directions arising from the results of this study.

The goal of the present study was to examine if and how type of teasing and outcome interact to influence factors central to the social practice of teasing. Specifically, these factors concerned teaser perceptions of the motivations for, constructions of, and reactions to antisocial and prosocial teasing. Motivations for teasing (RQ1) were examined using a category scheme originally developed to assess the reasons targets associated with hurtful messages they perceived to be unintentional (see Vangelisti & Young, 2000). It was thought that the neutrality in these codes would account for the paradoxical nature inherent to teasing in that it can produce both positive and negative outcomes. The objective was to investigate the extent to which the perceived motivations for hurtful messages are reflected in the motivations that individuals have for teasing and whether type of teasing and outcome interacted to predict teaser motivations for teasing. Indeed, the use of hurtful communication research to examine the motivations individuals reported for teasing provides a unique contribution to the literature. Findings indicated that motivations associated with unintentional hurtful messages do reflect motivations associated with deliberate teasing messages. However, the interaction of teasing type and outcome was not significantly related to the following motivations for teasing: expressive,

descriptive, supportive, justified, and trait-oriented. Type of teasing and outcome only interacted to significantly influence the use of strategic and self-centered motivations for teasing.

To this end, the addition of neutral motivations for teasing to account for the paradoxical nature of teasing revealed that strategic and self-centered motivations for teasing characterized one teasing type over another. Specifically, strategic motivations were found more often in prosocial teasing while self-centered motivations were prevalent in antisocial motivations.

Considering that these motivations were previously identified as representing less hurtful and more hurtful messages, respectively (Vangelisti & Young, 2000), identifies a unique relationship between hurtful communication and teasing research. Due to the importance of perception in teasing episodes and outcomes, it would be beneficial to examine target perceptions of motivations for teasing using this scheme. Indeed, teasers and targets often disagree in their perceptions of teasing intentions (Kowalski, 2000; 2003; 2007; Kowalski et al., 2001; Kruger et al., 2006).

The argument behind the framework employed to examine the construction of teasing messages was that teasers deliberately engage in behavioral modifications that are thought to enhance the probability of their teasing success. The behavioral modifications examined included the focus of teasing content, the mitigating behavior of positive nonverbal cues, and the aggravating behavior of intense language. I examined whether some topics of teasing messages were more face-threatening than others and consequently, more characteristic of one teasing type over another (RQ2). Type of teasing and outcome did not interact to uniquely influence the focus of teasing content on a target's physical appearance, behavior, personality, competence, participation, and relationships/social interactions. To successfully engage in prosocial teasing, it

was believed that individuals would include more mitigators (H1 – H3), while those who were antisocially motivated would include more aggravators (H4 – H7). In the absence of these behavioral modifications, my argument proceeds, such teasing attempts are unsuccessful as they resemble their successful counterparts. That is, prosocial teases that were unsuccessful were expected to contain fewer mitigators and more aggravators while the opposite was expected to be observed in the use of mitigators and aggravators in antisocial teasing that was unsuccessful. Hence, the confirmation of my hypotheses would conclude that teasers intentionally structure their teasing so as to achieve the intended prosocial or antisocial outcome and their failure in doing so stems, in part, to the misappropriation of the necessary behavioral modifications. Results, however, did not provide such confirmation.

In general, findings indicate that the successes and failures of teasing attempts do not result from a misappropriation of behavioral modifications by the teaser. This conclusion stems from the absence of a significant difference in the focus of teasing content, and use of nonverbal mitigators and verbal aggravators across types of teasing and outcomes in all but one teasing condition where the use of aggravators in successful antisocial teasing was greater than that in prosocial teasing (H6). In regard to positive nonverbal cues, it is possible that when teasers exhibit these cues during prosocial teasing they do so because they are enjoying the exchange and want to assure the target that the provocation stems from affectionate intentions. Conversely, the positive nonverbal cues exhibited by individuals engaged in antisocial teasing may reflect their enjoyment of the hostile exchange rather than a shared enjoyment between them and the target. Hence, although there was no significant difference in the use of positive nonverbal cues

in both types of teasing, their enactment may stem from uniquely different motivations where one reflects the emotional state of the teaser and the other, that of both the teaser and target.

The finding that type of teasing and outcome rarely interact to influence the construction of teasing messages indicates that the success and failure of teasing attempts are determined by factors other than the target's perceptions of the teaser's communicative delivery. Rather, target responses to teasing may be overwhelmingly influenced by factors such as individual difference characteristics and the nature of their relationship to the teaser and relational history. Indeed, previous scholars have examined these and other influences on teasing effectiveness (e.g., Alberts et al., 1996; Bollmer et al., 2003; Jones et al., 2005; Kowalski, 2004). Assuming that teasers do not employ behavioral modifications (focus of teasing content, nonverbal mitigators, and verbal aggravators) to uniquely signal their prosocial or antisocial intentions, one could conclude that targets of teasing rely upon factors other than such behavioral modifications to determine teasing intent out of necessity rather than preference.

The third element examined in this study was reactions to teasing. The reactions examined reflected the interpersonal reactions of the target and the intrapersonal reactions of the teaser. In their most basic forms, the investigations of the influence of type of teasing and outcome on targets responding positively and negatively to teasing are manipulation checks. Indeed, targets should respond more positively to the teasing expected to convey the least hostility (successful prosocial and unsuccessful antisocial teasing) (H8 – H11). Similarly, they should employ more negative responses to teasing perceived as hostile (successful antisocial and unsuccessful prosocial teasing) (H12 – H15). In an effort to further refine understanding of reactions to teasing this study examined four specific negative responses to teasing that varied in

their directness. Consequently, insight was gained regarding if and how type of teasing and outcome interact to predict how directly targets negatively respond to teasing.

The four negative target responses to teasing examined were refutation, an expressed lack of appreciation, the silent treatment, and creating physical distance. In few instances, there was a significant difference observed in targets employing direct and confrontational methods (refutation and an expressed lack of concern) to communicate their satisfaction across types of teasing and outcomes. Conversely, such differences were rarely observed for the more indirect and passive methods examined (the silent treatment and creating physical distance). Direct and confrontational methods of communicating dissatisfaction require energy and often result from anger (Bettencourt, Talley, Benjamin, & Valentine, 2006). Hence, factors influencing negative responses to teasing may be further influenced by the emotional response(s) provoked by the teasing. To establish evidence of this link, researchers should examine the relationship between how targets behaviorally respond to teasing perceived as antisocial and the extent to which they report feelings of anger in response to the provocation. These responses should be compared to others motivated by additional negative feelings often attributed to teasing such as hurt feelings, embarrassment, social rejection, and shame. If indeed, different emotional responses to teasing (e.g., anger, hurt feelings, embarrassment) predict the same negative behavioral responses to teasing perceived as hostile then teasers may be inaccurately assessing the success and failure of their teasing attempts.

In addition to target reactions to teasing, teaser reactions to teasing were also examined. First, this involved an investigation into the influence of type of teasing and outcome on teasers experiencing negative emotional responses to a target's reaction to their teasing (H16 –H19).

Secondly, due to the risk inherent to teasing, teasers were predicted to experience stress while engaged in teasing (H20 – H23). This was especially expected for teasing attempts most likely to result in negative outcomes whether they be intentional (i.e., successful antisocial teasing) or unintentional (i.e., unsuccessful prosocial teasing). Type of teasing and outcome do not interact to predict the anxiety that teasers experience while engaged in teasing. Therefore, the anxiety that exists in teasing is not enhanced by the type of outcome.

Limitations

Despite the findings of this study, there are some limitations that should be noted. Standards for interpreting the magnitude for effect statistics categorize the effect size of correlations ranging from .1 to .3 as small (Cohen, 1988). The magnitude of the significant effects observed in this study had absolute values ranging from .2 to .3. Hence, the effect sizes for the relationships observed in this study were relatively small and accounted for less than 3% of the variance between the respective variables. Also, a significant number of statistical tests were conducted to test the hypotheses and address the research questions put forth in this study. This inherently caused an inflation of the cumulative Type I error rate which results in an increased likelihood that significant relationships would be observed. Thus, the findings of this study may have resulted from experiment wise error rates. However, one must keep in mind that the majority of the hypotheses posited in this dissertation were unsupported. There was also significant variance in the frequency of some of the codes analyzed in this study. Specifically, the codes for expressive and supportive motivations for teasing as well as focusing a teasing message on a target's participation were quite infrequent. The proportion of responses for which they accounted was less than 10 percent.

Limitations can also be observed in the design of this study. Self-report measures were used to examine successful and unsuccessful prosocial and antisocial teasing episodes. Self-reported data is susceptible to bias. Individual responses may have suffered from recollection and social desirability biases. Due to challenges to memory, responses likely have inaccuracies to the actual events that took place during the teasing episode. Also, respondents had to recall the verbal and nonverbal behaviors exhibited by themselves and the targets. It is expected that the reports of these communication behaviors may have inaccuracies.

Impression management and social desirability concerns may have also confounded individual responses in this study. Unlike prosocial teasing, antisocial teasing has negative connotations and therefore individuals may have been less likely to fully divulge the details of these teasing episodes. Fortunately, the method for obtaining the data for individual uses of aggravators (intense language) did not contribute to such social desirability bias. Respondents were not explicitly asked to state what forms of intense language they included in their teasing. Rather, their entire responses in which they detailed what they said during the teasing were coded for intense language. Hence, respondents were not aware of my focus on verbal aggravators when completing the questionnaire.

Although the present study examined mitigators and aggravators, it only examined nonverbal mitigators (i.e., positive nonverbal cues) and verbal aggravators (i.e., intense language). Consequently, the findings of this study cannot account for the influence of type of teasing and outcome on the use of verbal mitigators and nonverbal aggravators. Hence, it is possible that type of teasing and outcome interact to predict the use of verbal mitigators and nonverbal aggravators. This weakness, in conjunction with the self-report method of

measurement, limits the extent and accuracy of the verbal and nonverbal communication behaviors examined in this study. To account for these shortcomings, a combination of self-report and behavioral observations should be employed in future teasing research. Such an approach would allow for dyadic investigations of teasing involving both teasers and targets, opposed to only teasers. However, one challenge to this approach is that manipulating teasing outcomes would require targets to serve as confederates, consequently preventing an investigation of the effects of teasing type and outcome on both teaser and target.

One of the contributions of this study is that it examines types of teasing across outcomes. Respondents were randomly assigned to report upon a prosocial or antisocial teasing episode that was either successful or unsuccessful. Unfortunately, this design only lends itself to between-subject examinations of types of teasing and outcomes. The design would be strengthened if each participant were randomly assigned to report a successful *and* unsuccessful prosocial or antisocial teasing attempt. This would allow for a within-subject comparison of the influence of types of teasing and outcomes on how teasers construct and reaction to teasing episodes. Such an examination would enhance insight into individual differences in teasing and may either identify more significant differences in types of teasing and outcomes than were identified in this study or strengthen support for the cases in which there were no significant differences observed.

In noting the limitations of this study, one must not overlook the fact that teasing research suffers from unique challenges. As discussed in Chapter 2, there are numerous definitions of teasing. This, in conjunction with the "eye of the beholder" subjectivity in teasing (Kowalski, 2007), may confound teasing research. The ability to better operationally establish teasing is vital

to the continued advancement of teasing research, particularly that which, like this study seeks to develop a framework for differentiating the characteristics of teasing types and outcomes.

Last, but certainly not least, limitations in this study can be linked to the population sample surveyed. This study gathered data from a sample of undergraduate students. While this sample is not considered to reflect adolescent or childhood teasing practices, these findings may not generalize to typical adult populations due to the narrow 18-23 age-range of the population. The present research is the author's first step in an effort to refine understanding of adulthood teasing and hence, a wider range of adults should be examined. Furthermore, the sample is overwhelmingly Caucasian and less likely to reflect the teasing behavior exhibited by individuals of different cultures, races, and/or ethnicities as a result. Part of the richness in the social practice of teasing exists in how its use differs across cultures. Therefore, the influence of types of teasing and outcomes may differ across cultural contexts as well.

Future Research Directions

Despite the limitations of this study, the findings do identify areas worthy of future research. The unique framework of examining the influence of types of teasing and outcomes on the characterization of teasing episodes should be replicated with a sample including both teasers and targets and using a methodology that incorporates self-report and behavioral observations. This design would allow further insight into the "eye of the beholder" elements that have previously limited teasing research and also supply a foundation upon which a model of teasing can be developed that accounts for the influence of role (teaser or target) on factors characterizing types of teasing and outcomes.

Examining the intrapersonal and interpersonal factors of teasing from the perspective of the teaser was of particular interest to this study. While much research has and continues to explore the experiences of targets of teasing, there is much more to learn about their perpetrators, particularly those who initiate teasing in adulthood. Future research should actively pursue the task of creating a profile that characterizes adult teasers. What are the characteristics and motivations of chronic teasers versus those of communicatively competent teasers in adulthood? How do power and relational and situational contexts influence the teasing types and outcomes of adult teasers? How do teasing motivations and constructions among adults change across relational and situational contexts? Refining our understanding of these and other elements of adulthood teasing in this way would further enhance frameworks for predicting the social practice of teasing across types and outcomes among adults.

In addition to profiling the characteristics of young adult teasers and multi-aged target reactions to teasing, the results of this study encourage the continuation of research on manifestations of antisocial and prosocial teasing. Present findings regarding the focus of teasing content, nonverbal mitigators, and verbal aggravators indicate that there are not many significant differences between the construction of teasing types and outcomes among college men and women. This may imply that the communicative forms of antisocial and prosocial teasing among adults are in fact more similar in form than they are different. It is possible that this might reflect a deliberate effort on the part of the teaser to be ambiguous and create uncertainty for the target. Part of the enjoyment that comes from initiating teasing may lie in creating such ambiguity for the target to reconcile in order to determine the intent of the tease.

Assuming that the types of teasing are blending, it is unclear whether prosocial teasing is taking on attributes that traditionally characterize antisocial teasing or whether the reverse is true. However, if antisocial and prosocial teasing forms are indeed blending in latter stages of development (beginning in early adulthood) then correctly identifying their manifestations may become increasingly more difficult for targets and researchers. In the absence of distinguishable verbal and nonverbal communication behaviors characterizing each type of teasing, what factors do we use to determine whether a tease is prosocial or antisocial? This question is two-fold. First, there is the focus on the target interpretation of teasing which is a central factor in determining the success or failure of a provocation. As previously mentioned, targets likely employ relational history, personality effects, and other individual differences to deduce teaser intent.

Second, there is the focus on a teaser's goals when teasing and the communicative elements he or she employs to enhance the potential for success. Although the findings from this study do not reveal relevant modifications in teasing focus, nonverbal mitigators, or verbal aggravators the usefulness of hurtful communication research in examining teaser motivations may provide additional insight. The neutrality in the motivations adapted from Vangelisti and Young (2000) may, in contrast to mitigators and aggravators, be better suited for accounting for the paradoxical nature in teasing. They do not lend themselves to either type of teasing and therefore warrant modification of some sort in order to enhance success potential. Therefore, further investigation into the role of these motivations on the construction, both cognitive and behavioral, as well as reactions to teasing would prove beneficial in sorting out complexities in teasing.

Although this study provides insights into the social practice of teasing, it equally identifies areas that warrant further investigation. Most notably, in the absence of significant distinguishable characteristics between the types of teasing this study indicates that there need to be efforts to identify the defining characteristics of prosocial and antisocial teasing in adulthood and potentially, a reconceptualization of what constitutes teasing among adults.

Table 1
Teaser-Target Information by Manipulation

		PROSOCIAL TEASING	
	Successful	Unsuccessful	Total
	N = 43	N = 44	N = 87
Teaser sex			
Male	30.2% (N = 13)	40.9% (N = 18)	35.6% (N = 31)
Female	$69.8\% \ (N = 30)$	$59.1\% \ (N = 26)$	$64.4\% \ (N = 56)$
Target sex			
Male	55.8% (N = 24)	34.1% (N = 15)	$44.8\% \ (N = 39)$
Female	$44.2\% \ (N = 19)$	$65.9\% \ (N = 29)$	$55.2\% \ (N = 48)$
Teaser-Target sex			
Male same-sex	9.3% (N = 4)	9.1% (N = 4)	9.2% (N = 8)
Female same-sex	$23.3\% \ (N=10)$	$34.1\% \ (N = 15)$	$28.7\% \ (N = 25)$
Male cross-sex	20.9% (N = 9)	31.8% (N = 14)	26.4% (N = 23)
Female cross-sex	$46.5\% \ (N=20)$	25% (N = 11)	35.6% (N = 31)
Teaser-Target Relation	ship		
Peers	$7\% \ (N=3)$	15.9% (N = 7)	$11.5\% \ (N = 10)$
Friends	39.5% (N = 17)	34.1% (N = 15)	36.8% (N = 32)
Family	7% (N = 3)	20.5% (N = 9)	13.8% (N = 12)
Romantic	46.5% (N = 20)	29.5% (N = 13)	37.9% (N = 33)

Table 1 continued Teaser-Target Information by Manipulation

	AN	TISOCIAL TEASING		
	Successful	Unsuccessful	Total	
	<i>N</i> = 41	N = 44	<i>N</i> = 85	
Teaser sex				
Male	36.6% (N = 15)	36.4% (N = 16)	$36.5\% \ (N=31)$	
Female	$63.4\% \ (N=26)$	$63.6\% \ (N=28)$	$64.5\% \ (N = 54)$	
Target sex				
Male	53.7% (N = 22)	65.9% (N = 29)	$60\% \ (N = 51)$	
Female	$46.3\% \ (N=19)$	$34.1\% \ (N=15)$	$40\% \ (N = 34)$	
Teaser-Target sex				
Male same-sex	$24.4\% \ (N = 10)$	27.3% (N = 12)	25.9% (N = 22)	
Female same-sex	$34.1\% \ (N=14)$	25% (N = 11)	$29.4\% \ (N=25)$	
Male cross-sex	12.2% (N = 5)	9.1% (N = 4)	10.6% (N = 9)	
Female cross-sex	$29.3\% \ (N = 12)$	$38.6\% \ (N = 17)$	$34.1\% \ (N=29)$	
Teaser-Target Relation	ship			
Peers	$31.7\% \ (N = 13)$	31.8% (N = 14)	31.8% (N = 27)	
Friends	29.3% (N = 12)	29.5% (N = 13)	29.4% (N = 25)	
Family	22% (N = 9)	11.4% (N = 5)	$16.5\% \ (N = 14)$	
Romantic	17.1% (N = 7)	27.3% (N = 12)	22.4% (N = 19)	

Table 2
Motivations Associated with Teasing Messages¹

Codes	Definition	Exemplar	Cohen's kappa	Proportion
Expressive	The teasing was motivated by the teaser's emotional or physical state.	"to show how much I cared." "I was pissed off." "I was tired and stressed."	.93	.08
Strategic	The teasing was a way to to achieve a goal(s)	"It was an easy way to start a conversation." I was hoping to encourage her to reciprocate in the gift giving." "to get a laugh	.88	.58
Descriptive	The teasing was an accurate description or honest response to the situation at hand	"It was a comical observation I made while looking at the pictures."	.79	.58
Supportive	The teasing was an effort to express concern or provide help.	"I was concerned that she could be endangering herself and wanted to bring her promiscuity to her attention.	.86	.06
Justified	The teasing was in provoked by the target's treatment of the teaser.	"He teased me first." "She said a swear word to me first so I thought I would return the favor."	.86	.21
Self-Centered	The teasing was a means to fulfill the teaser's own wants or needs.	"I wanted his/her attention." "I wanted to hook up that night."	.74	.12
Trait-Oriented	The teasing was used to remark on the target's enduring traits	"He's always so forgetful." "I think her love-handles are cute." "He's too cocky." She's just sooo rude."	.88	.22

Adapted from Vangelisti and Young (2000)

Table 3
Focus of Teasing Message Content

Codes	Definition	Exemplar	Cohen's kappa	Proportion
Physical Appearance	Statements that reference the physical/external characteristics of the target including body type, dress, skin color, hair style, etc.	"I made fun of her for being short." "I called the target heavy-weight and told him he should lose weight."	.94	.29
Behavior	Statements that reference the mannerisms of the target, such as his or her walk, manner of speaking, sexual activity, substance use, and hygiene, dietary, and study habits.	"I told her that she doesn't know how to keep herself together when she's drinking." "I sarcastically commented on her 'clean room."	.84	.39
Personality	Statements that reference a target's personality traits such as his or her sensitivity, negative attitude, sense of humor, and arrogance.	"I made fun of her for being prude" "He has a tendency to be very flirtatious so I referenced that trait."	.78	.16
Competence	Statements that reference a target's intellectual. athletic social, and/or sexual performance and/or abilities	"I called him a loser because I beat him in basketball." "We joked about how sl she plays lacrosse even though she's really good."		.22
Participation	Statements that reference the organizations, hobbies, etc. in which the target participated	"I teased him about being a tennis player." "I teased her about being in a stupid sorority."	.78	.08
Relationships	Statements that reference the quality or characteristics of the target's relationships or social interactions.	"You're so whipped by your girlfriend." "	.83	.16

Table 4
Teaser Verbal and Nonverbal Cues

Codes*	Definition	Exemplar	Cohen's kappa	Proportion
Mitigators – Teaser Po	ositive Nonverbal Cues			.43
Smile	Smiling during tease	"I was smiling"	1.00	.29
Laughter	Laughing during tease	"I laughed to show I was kidding."	1.00	.24
Aggravators				
Intense Language	Use of profanity, name- calling, and/or put downs during teasing		.86	.27

^{*} The above codes for Smile and Laughter were combined to comprise the code, Teaser Positive Nonverbal Cues.

Table 5
Target Response to Teasing

Codes	Definition	Exemplar	Cohen's kappa	Proportion
Positive Target l	Response			
Acceptance	Verbal statements that confirm truth or validity in the tease. Also statements that show appreciation for the tease.	"He told me thanks and expressed gratitude for my my sincere interest in his well-being (weight)." "He agreed." "She said she was sorry that I felt that way (that she didn't reciprocate n my gift giving) and she would try to do better."	ny	.25
Negative Target Lack of Appreciation	Response Verbal statements that communicate a lack of appreciation for the tease.	"Why would you say that?" "That's not nice" "Shut up!"	.82	.29
Refutation	Statements that express disagreement or refute the truth in a teasing message.	"That's not true!" I don't have a crush on him."	.86	.11
Create Physical Distance	The target leaves the teaser, turns his/her back on the teaser, etc.	"He walked away." "She left." "She rolled over in bed so she wasn't facing me.	.92	.28
Silent Treatment	The target stopped talking to the teaser, refused to talk to the teaser, or became really quiet.	"She ignored me." "He stopped talking ."	.88	.13

Table 6
Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction

Codes	Definition	Exemplar	Cohen's kappa	Proportion
Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction	The teaser felt badly and/or guilty about target's reaction to the teasing	"I felt bad because she was upset." "I felt like an insensitive jerk."	.94	.35

Table 7
Correlation Matrix of Independent, Dependent, and Control Variables

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15	16
1. Teasing Typ	oe -	.012	202**	.322**	.163*	.009	.152*	037	.078	247*	.017	.128	002	027	006	.141
2. Teasing Out	come	-	038	.028	.195*	.055	048	023	.029	059	.110	114	220**	018	102	.154
3. When Occur	r		-	337**	.039	142	022	041	068	.252**	.003	097	.127	071	142	.043
4. Interpersona	al Attraction	l		-	072	.155*	.149	.068	.095	337**	004	.148	025	.037	.076	.054
5. Teaser Verb	al Aggressi	veness			-	275**	057	116	008	012	.085	.034	070	035	131	.034
6. Teaser Sex						-	059	.114	.040	078	.017	.026	015	002	030	068
7. Target Sex							-	.020	.045	.039	006	.196*	.067	059	033	.053
8. Family								-	297**	221**	.100	070	009	044	.222**	052
9. Friends									-	369**	043	104	012	.068	028	024
10. Peers										-	162*	.014	.180*	079	095	057
11. Expressive	Motivation	ıs									-	114	118	.088	007	.016
12. Strategic N	1 otivations											-	305**	115	230**	.198**
13. Descriptive	e Motivation	ns											-	.123	.054	138
14. Supportive	Motivation	ıs												-	076	095
15. Justified M	Iotivations														-	097
16. Self-Cente	red Motivat	ions														-

^{*}p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001. For Tease Type: 0 = Antisocial, 1 = Prosocial; For Tease Outcome: 0 = Unsuccessful, 1 = Successful; For Teaser/Target Sex: 0 = Male, 1 = Female; For Family: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Family; For Friends: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Ferse Outcome: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Peers

Table 7 continued Correlation Matrix of Independent, Dependent, and Control Variables

Variable	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32
17. Trait-Orient Motivations	ted -	.058	.061	.220**	110	.164*	116	077	007	.131	.012	100	097	037	037	.065
18. Physical Ap	pearance	-	253**	180*	213**	137	173*	.059	.161*	003	.141	150	.256**	044	.120	169*
19. Behavior			-	.098	.015	.043	052	082	.080	202**	022	.254**	092	027	063	.088
20. Personality				-	079	.171*	062	.005	.124	.115	145	.091	125	046	094	.103
21. Competence	e				-	098	033	.010	.001	.096	022	056	.125	038	.120	.063
22. Participation	n					-	125	.021	125	.040	035	035	063	.049	070	018
23. Relationship	ps						-	014	190*	.099	092	.105	125	036	.085	028
24. Positive No	nverbal Cue	es (Mitiga	ors)					-	.094	.017	.002	.075	224*	009	085	270**
25. Intense Lan	guage (Agg	ravators)							-	161*	.059	.249**	.115	.107	059	067
26. Positive Tar	get Respon	se								-	301*	204**	188*	146	072	235**
27. Refutation											-	.064	.174	214**	.250**	.154
28. Expressed I	ack of App	reciation										-	118	121	107	.108
29. Create Phys	ical Distanc	ce											-	.185*	.255**	.143
30. Silent Treat	ment													-	.083	.082
31. Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Target Reaction117																
32. Teaser Stres	SS															-

^{*}p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001.

Table 7
Correlation Matrix of Independent, Dependent, and Control Variables

Variable	17	18	19	20	21	22	23	24	25	26	27	28	29	30	31	32
1. Teasing Type	062	.176*	.055	097	.011	.022	.046	.238**	056	.066	.076	.017	.118	022	.187*	222**
2. Outcome	.012	118	.002	024	.165*	.070	073	.034	.011	010	049	130	067	.022	154*	183*
3. When Occurred	1026	041	.115	098	.051	.047	093	205**	024	073	.059	087	.095	.257**	.028	.169*
4. Interpersonal Attraction	.004	.060	.025	021	.034	.068	.028	.073	029	.134	.064	.059	064	094	.114	238**
5. Teaser Verbal Aggressiveness	.075	.023	.019	.049	.082	028	182*	014	.118	.126	008	.022	.010	048	161*	.004
6. Teaser Sex	.050	112	.048	.099	083	.031	.189*	015	.011	.035	142	.119	172	.013	.067	104
7. Target Sex	.025	.008	.102	072	015	050	.007	150	047	004	.095	.005	041	077	.132	.023
8. Family	068	057	040	011	.094	.006	049	033	037	130	.129	050	.038	035	.202**	.158*
9. Friends	047	.064	.017	.022	040	.077	.204	.032	037	.157*	141	078	064	055	.055	235**
10. Peers	.130	088	.044	041	.034	044	033	106	.098	036	.012	010	.042	.202**	086	.089
11. Expressive	016	.073	.005	.142	012	090	078	015	.045	.015	.032	.085	.036	036	053	.155*
12. Strategic	.026	.046	004	044	076	.064	.007	.050	078	.125	.011	.079	133	191*	022	019
13. Descriptive	.048	.020	.044	.084	.010	.064	.007	.026	.136	.027	.076	121	011	.122	080	025
14. Supportive	.090	.093	015	.077	022	076	.017	080	.002	.129	115	095	.036	089	042	.126
15. Justified	067	.015	032	.082	.007	041	.012	007	.043	130	011	050	.036	.112	.043	.077
16. Self-Centered	106	074	.118	014	.030	.376**	108	054	139	.090	071	016	.007	002	075	.033

^{*}p < .05. **p < .01. ***p < .001. For Tease Type: 0 = Antisocial, 1 = Prosocial; For Tease Outcome: 0 = Unsuccessful, 1 = Successful; For Teaser/Target Sex: 0 = Male, 1 = Female; For Family: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Family; For Friends: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Female; For Peers: 0 = Romantic Others, 1 = Peers

Table 8
Summary of Results

Hypothesis	Supported
Mitigators – Positive Nonverbal Cues	
1. Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will use fewer positive nonverbal cues when successful compared to unsuccessful.	No
Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will use more positive nonverbal cues in successful compared to unsuccessful teasing.	No
3. When successful, individuals will use more positive nonverbal cues in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.	No
Aggravators – Intense Language 4. Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will use more intense language when successful than when unsuccessful.	No
5. Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will use more intense language when unsuccessful than when successful.	No
6. When successful, individuals will use more intense language in antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.	Yes
7. When unsuccessful, individuals will use more intense language in prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.	No
Positive Target Response	
8. Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more positive target responses when successful than when unsuccessful.	Yes
9. Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more positive target responses when unsuccessful than when successful.	Yes
10. When successful, individuals will report more positive target responses to prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.	Yes
11. When unsuccessful, individuals will report more positive target responses to prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.	Yes
Negative Target Response	
12. Individuals who engaged in antisocial teasing will report more negative target responses when successful than when unsuccessful.	
Lack of Appreciation	Yes
Refutation	No
Create Physical Distance	No
Silent Treatment	No
13. Individuals who engaged in prosocial teasing will report more negative	
target responses when unsuccessful compared to successful.	W
Lack of Appreciation	Yes
Refutation Croate Physical Distance	Yes No
Create Physical Distance Silent Treatment	No No

Table 8 continued Summary of Results

14. When unsuccessful, individuals will repo	rt more negative target responses to	
prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.		
	Lack of Appreciation	Yes
	Refutation	Yes
	Create Physical Distance	Yes
	Silent Treatment	No
15. When successful, individuals will report	more negative target responses to	
antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.		
	Lack of Appreciation	Yes
	Refutation	Yes
	Create Physical Distance	No
	Silent Treatment	No
Teaser Negative Emotional Response to Targo	et Reaction	
16. Individuals who engaged in antisocial tea	sing will report more negative	Yes
feelings in response to a target's reaction whe	n successful than when	
unsuccessful.		
17. Individuals who engaged in prosocial tear	sing will report more negative	Yes
feelings in response to a target's reaction whe	n unsuccessful than when	
successful.		
18. When unsuccessful, individuals will report	t more negative feelings in	Yes
response to a target's reaction when engaged	in prosocial compared to antisocial	
teasing.	•	
19. When successful, individuals will report	more negative feelings in response	No
to a target's reaction when engaged in antisoc	ial compared to prosocial teasing.	
Teaser Stress		
20. Individuals who engaged in antisocial tea	sing will report more stress when	No
successful than when unsuccessful.		
21. Individuals who engaged in prosocial tea	sing will report more stress when	No
unsuccessful than when successful.		
22. When successful, individuals will report	more stress when engaged in	No
antisocial compared to prosocial teasing.		
23. When unsuccessful, individual will repor	t more stress when engaged in	No
prosocial compared to antisocial teasing.	6.6.4.4.	
F		I

References

- Abrahams, R. D. (1962). Playing the dozens. Journal of American Folklore, 75, 209-220.
- Agliata, A. K., Tantleff-Dunn, S., & Renk, K. (2007). Interpretation of teasing during early adolescence. *Journal of Clinical Psychology*, *63*, 23-30.
- Alberts, J. K. (1990). The use of humor in managing couples' conflict interactions. In D. D. Cahn (Ed.), *Intimates in conflict: A communication perspective* (pp. 105-120). Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Alberts, J. K. (1992a). An inferential/strategic explanation for the social organization of teases. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology, 11*, 153-177.
- Alberts, J. K. (1992b). Teasing and sexual harassment: Double bind communication in the workplace. In L. A. Perry, H. Sterk, & L. Turner (Eds.), *Constructing and reconstructing gender* (pp. 185-197). Albany, NY: SUNY Press.
- Alberts, J. K., Kellar-Guenther, Y., & Corman, S. R. (1996). That's not funny: Understanding recipients' responses to teasing. *Western Journal of Communication*, 60, 337-57.
- Aronson, E., Biegler, H., Bond, B., Clark, R. A., Drogos, K., Garcia, M. A., Gleisner, S. G.,
 Hendee, A., Licciardello, V., Linder, S. C., Mannone, S., Marshall, L., Pham, V., Porter,
 R., Scott, A. M., Volkmann, J. M., & Yahn, A. (2007). Norms for teasing among college students. *Communication Research Reports*, 24, 169-176.
- Attardo, S. (1994). *Linguistic Theories of Humor*
- Baxter, L. A. (1992). Forms and functions of intimate play in personal relationships. *Human Communication Research*, 18, 336-363.

- Beck, S., Clabaugh, S. E., Clark, R. A., Kosovski, M. C., Daar, R., Hefner, V., Kmetz, T.,
 McDaniel, S., Miller, L., Moriarty, C., Qian, Z., Raja, S., Ramey, M., & Suri R. (2007).
 Teasing among college men and women. *Communication Studies*, 58, 157-172.
- Bettencourt, B. A., Talley, A., Benjamin, A. J., & Valentine, J. (2006). Personality and aggressive behavior under provoking and neutral conditions: A meta-analytic review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 132, 751-777.
- Bollmer, J. M., Harris, M. J., Milich, R., & Georgesen, J. C. (2003). Taking offense: Effects of personality and teasing history on behavioral and emotional reactions to teasing. *Journal of Personality*, 71, 557-603.
- Brown, P., & Levinson, S. C. (1987). *Politeness*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Campos, B., Keltner, D., Beck, J. M., Gonzaga, G. C., & John, O. P. (2007). *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 33, 3-16.
- Cohen, J. (1988). Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences (2nd ed.). New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Eder, D. (1991). The role of teasing in adolescent peer group culture. In S. E. Cahill, P. A. Adler, & P. Adler (Eds.), *Sociological Studies of Child Development* (pp. 181-197). Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.
- Eder, D. (1993). Go get ya a french!": Romantic and sexual teasing among adolescent girls. In D. Tannen (Ed.), *Gender and conversational interaction: Oxford studies in sociolinguistics* (pp. 17–31). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Eisenberg, A. R. (1986). Teasing: Verbal play in two Mexicano homes. In B. B. Scheiffelin & E. Ochs (Eds.), *Language socialization across cultures. Studies in the social and cultural foundations of language*, *3* (pp. 182-198). New York: Cambridge University Press.

- Eisenberg, M. E., Neumark-Sztainer, D., & Story, M. (2003). Weight-based teasing and associations with emotional well-being among adolescents. *Archives of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine*, 157, 733-738.
- Endo, Y. (2007). Divisions in subjective construction of teasing incidents: Role and social skill level in the teasing function. *Japanese Psychological Research*, 49, 111-120.
- Felson, R. B. (1978). Aggression as Impression Management. *Social Psychology*, *41*(3), 205-213.
- Flanagan, J.C. (1954). The critical incident technique. *Psychological Bulletin*, 51, 327-358.
- Goffman, E. (1967). *Interactional ritual*. New York: Pantheon.
- Grainger, K. (2004). Verbal play on the hospital ward: Solidarity or power? *Multilingua*, 23, 39-59.
- Infante, D. A., & Wigley, C. J. (1986). Verbal aggressiveness: An interpersonal model and measure. *Communication Monographs*, *53*, 61 -69.
- Jones, D. C., Newman, J. B., & Bautista, S. (2005). A three-factor model of teasing: The influence of friendship, gender, and topic on expected emotional reactions to teasing during early adolescence. *Social Development*, 14, 421-439.
- Keltner, D., Capps, L., Kring, A. M., Young, R. C., & Heerey, E. A. (2001). Just teasing: A conceptual analysis and empirical review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 127, 229-248.
- Keltner, D., Young, R. C., Heerey, E. A., Oemig, C., & Monarch, N. D. (1998). Teasing in hierarchical and intimate relations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 75, 1231-1247.
- Kostanski, M., & Gullone, E. (2007). The impact of teasing on children's body image. Journal of Child and Family Studies, 16, 307-319.

- Kowalski, R. M. (2000). "I was only kidding!": Victims' and perpetrators' perceptions of teasing.

 *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 26, 231.
- Kowalski, R. M. (2003). *Complaining, teasing, and other annoying behaviors*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Kowalski, R. M. (2004). Proneness to, perceptions of, and responses to teasing: The influence of both intrapersonal and interpersonal factors. *European Journal of Personality*, *18*, 331-349.
- Kowalski, R. M. (2007). Teasing and bullying. In B. H. Spitzberg and W. R. Cupach (Eds.), *The Dark Side of Interpersonal Communication* (pp. 169-197). Mahwah, New Jersey:

 Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Kowalski, R. M., Howerton, E., & McKenzie, M. (2001). Permitted disrespect: Teasing in interpersonal interactions. In R. M. Kowalski (Ed.), *Behaving badly: Aversive behaviors in interpersonal relationships* (pp. 177-202). Washington, DC: American Psychological Association.
- Kowalski, R. M., Walker, S., Wilkinson, R., Queen, A., & Sharpe, B. (2003). Lying, cheating, complaining, and other aversive interpersonal behaviors: A narrative examination of the darker side of relationships. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 20, 471-490.
- Kruger, J., Gordon, C. L., & Kuban, J. (2006). Intentions in teasing: When" just kidding" just isn't good enough. *Journal Personality and Social Psychology*, 90, 412-25.
- La Gaipa, J. (1977). The effects of humor on the flow of social conversation (1976, July). In A. J. Chapman and H. C. Foot (Eds.), *It's a funny thing, humour*. International Conference on Humour and Laughter, Cardiff, Wales.

- Lampert, M. D., & Ervin-Tripp, S. M. (2006). Risky laughter: Teasing and self-directed joking among male and female friends. *Journal of Pragmatics*, 38, 51-72.
- Ledley, D. R., Storch, E. A., Coles, M. E., Heimberg, R. G., Moser, J., & Bravata, E. A. (2006).

 The relationship between childhood teasing and later interpersonal functioning. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, 28, 33-40.
- Martin, M. M., Anderson, C. M., Burant, P. A., & Weber, K. (1997). Verbal aggression in sibling relationships. *Communication Quarterly*, 45, 304-317.
- McCroskey, J. C., & McCain, T. A. (1974). The measurement of interpersonal attraction. *Speech Monographs*, 41, 261-266.
- Meyer, J. C. (1997). Humor in member narratives: Uniting and dividing at work. *Western Journal of Communication*, 61, 188-208.
- Miller, P. (1986). Teasing as language socialization and verbal play in a white working-class community. In B. B. Schieffelin & E. Ochs (Eds.), *Language socialization across cultures: Studies in the social and cultural foundations of language* (Vol. 3, pp.199-212). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Miller, R. S. (1997). We always hurt the ones we love. In R. M. Kowalski (Ed.), *Aversive* interpersonal behaviors (pp. 11-29). New York: Plenum.
- Mills, C. B, & Babrow, A. S. (2003). Teasing as a means of social influence. *Southern Communication Journal*, 68, 273-286.
- Mooney, A., Creeser, R., & Blatchford, P. (1991). Children's views on teasing and fighting in junior schools. *Educational Research*, *33*, 103-112.
- Mottet, T. P., & Thweatt, K. S. (1997). The relationships between peer teasing, self-esteem, and affect for school. *Communication Research Reports*, 14, 241-248.

- Meyer, J. C. (1997). Humor in member narratives: Uniting and dividing at work. *Western Journal of Communication*, 61, 188-208.
- Partington, A., (2006). *The linguistics of laughter: A corpus-assisted study of laughter-talk.* New York: Routledge.
- Pawluk, C. J. (1989). Social construction of teasing. *Journal for the Theory of Social Behaviour*, 19, 145-167.
- Pichler, P. (2006). Multifunctional teasing as a resource for identity construction in the talk of British Bangladeshi girls. *Journal of Sociolinguistics*, 10, 225-249.
- Radcliffe-Brown, A. R. (1940). On joking relationships. *Africa: Journal of the International African Institute*, 13, 195-210.
- Richmond, V. P. (1978). The relationship between trait and state communication apprehension and interpersonal perception during acquaintance stages. *Human Communication Research*, *4*, 338-349.
- Roloff, M. E., Janiszewski, C. A., McGrath, M. A., Burns, C. S., & Manrai, L. A. (1988).

 Acquiring resources from intimates: When obligation substitutes for persuasion. Human Communication Research, 14(3), 364-396.
- Schieffelin, B. B. (1986). Teasing and shaming in Kaluli children's interactions. In B. B. Schieffelin & E. Ochs (Eds.) *Language socialization across cultures. Studies in the social and cultural foundations of language*, *3* (pp. 165-181). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Shapiro, J., Baumeister, R., & Kessler, J. W. (1991). A three-component model of children's teasing: Aggression, humor, and ambiguity. *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology*, 10, 459-472.

- Spitzberg, B., & Cupach, W. (2007). *The Dark Side of Interpersonal Communication*. Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Storch, E. A., Roth, D. A., Coles, M. E., Heimberg, R. G., Bravata, E. A., & Moser, J. (2004).

 The measurement and impact of childhood teasing in a sample of young adults. *Anxiety Disorders*, 18, 681-694.
- Straehle, C. A. (1993). "Samuel?" "Yes, dear?" Teasing and conversational rapport. In D.

 Tannen (Ed.), *Gender and conversational interaction: Oxford studies in sociolinguistics*(pp. 210-230). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Tragesser, S. L., & Lippman, L. G. (2005). Teasing: For superiority or solidarity? *The Journal of General Psychology*, 132, 255-266.
- Tholander, M., & Aronsson, K. (2002). Teasing as serious business: Collaborative staging and response work. *Text* 22(4), 559 595.
- Vangelist, A., & Young, S. (2000). When words hurt: The effects of perceived intentionality on interpersonal relationships. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 17, 393 424.
- Voss, L. S. (1997). Teasing, disputing, and playing: Cross-gender interactions and space utilization among first and third graders. *Gender and Society*, 11(2), 238-256.
- Wanzer, M., Booth-Butterfield, M., & Booth-Butterfield, S. (2005). "If we didn't use humor, we'd cry": Humorous coping communication in health care settings. *Journal of Health Communication*, 10(2), 105-125.
- Warm, T. R. (1997). The role of teasing in development and vice versa. *Journal of developmental and behavioral pediatrics*, 18(2), 97-101.
- Yoo, J., & Johnson, K. P. (2007). Effects of appearance-related teasing on ethnically diverse adolescent girls. *Adolescence*, 42, 353-380.

Appendix A: Manipulations

- Manipulation 1 (Successful Prosocial Teasing): "Reflect upon a time when you
 successfully teased someone with the intent of being affectionate (i.e. the target perceived
 your teasing as affectionate or playful)."
- Manipulation 2 (Successful Antisocial Teasing): "Reflect upon a time when you
 successfully teased someone with the intent of being hurtful (i.e. the target perceived
 your teasing was emotionally harmful)."
- Manipulation 3 (Unsuccessful Prosocial Teasing): "Reflect upon a time when you were unsuccessful in teasing someone with the intent of being affectionate (i.e. the target did not perceive your teasing as affectionate or playful)."
- Manipulation 4 (Unsuccessful Antisocial Teasing): "Reflect upon a time when you were unsuccessful in teasing someone with the intent of being hurtful (i.e. the target perceived was **not** emotionally harmed by your teasing)."

SCENARIO

 $(Manipulations\ 1-4\ are\ randomly\ inserted\ here)$

How long ago did this incident occur?
How old were you at the time?
TARGET Information:
a. Target's Age
b. Target's Gender
c. Target's Race/Ethnicity
1. At the time of the incident, what was your relationship to the target?
2. <u>Describe</u> your verbal statements during the teasing (i.e. what did you say to the target?)
3. <u>Describe</u> your nonverbal behaviors during the teasing (i.e. facial expressions, stance, distance
from target, hand gestures, tone, physical contact w/ target, etc.)

4. Explain why you teased the target. (i.e. what provoked the teasing?, what were you hoping to gain as a result of your teasing?)
5. Please describe in great detail the target's verbal statements and nonverbal behaviors that signaled that he/she WAS NOT emotionally harmed by your teasing.
A. Description of the target's verbal statements:
B. Describe the target's nonverbal behaviors during the teasing (i.e. facial expressions, stance, distance from target, hand gestures, tone, physical contact w/ target, etc.)

6. How did the target's reaction to your teasing make you feel?
7. Did the target attempt to affectionately tease you back? (circle one)
Y (proceed to question 6a) N (proceed to question 6b)
a. If yes, how so? (Please include details regarding your verbal statements and nonverbal behaviors where applicable)
behaviors where applicable)
b. If not, what did the target do next? (Please include details regarding the verbal
statements and nonverbal behaviors where applicable)

Please complete the following questionnaire about how you felt while interacting with the target at the time of the incident. Mark 7 (in the space before the statement) if the statement is extremely accurate for how you felt; 6 if moderately accurate; 5 if somewhat accurate; 4 if neither accurate nor inaccurate; 3 if somewhat accurate; 2 if moderately inaccurate; or 1 if extremely inaccurate. There are no right or wrong answers. Just respond to the items quickly to describe as accurately as you can how you felt while interacting with that person.

1. I was apprehensive	e				
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
2. I was disturbed					
1 2 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
3. I felt peaceful					
1 2 extremely inaccurate		3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
4. I was loose					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
5. I felt uneasy					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
6. I was self-assured					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
7. I was fearful					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
8. I was ruffled					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
9. I felt jumpy					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
10. I was composed					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate

11. I was bothered					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
12. I felt satisfied					
1 extremely inaccurate 13. I felt safe	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
14. I was flustered					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
15. I was cheerful					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
16. I felt happy					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
17. I felt dejected					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
18. I was pleased					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
19. I felt good					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate
20. I was unhappy					
1 extremely inaccurate	2	3	4	5	6 7 extremely accurate

The scales below are designed to indicate how attractive you find another person to be. Please indicate your perceptions of the attractiveness of **the target.** Please indicate the degree to which each statement applies to you by marking whether you:

Strongly I	Disagree = 1; D	isagree = 2; No	eutral = 3; Agree	e = 4; Strongly A	Agree = 5	
1. I think	he (she) could l	be a friend of n	nine.			
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
2. I would	l like to have a	friendly chat w	ith her/him.			
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
3. It would	d be difficult to	meet and talk	with him (her).			
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
4. He (she	e) just wouldn't	fit into my circ	ele of friends.			
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
5. We cou	ıld never establ	ish a personal f	riendship with	each other.		
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
6. He/she	would be pleas	ant to be with.				
st	1 rongly disagree	2	3	4	5 strongly agree	
A	LWAYS FALS	E.	•	ng statements a		
	Ž		C			
	•	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
2. W	/hen individual	s are very stub	born, I use insul	ts to soften the s	tubbornness.	

	Always True	Generally True	Somewnat True	Somewnat False	Generally False	Always False
3.	I try very hard them.		g other people fe	el bad about the	mselves when I	try to influence
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
4.		refuse to do a ta sonable.	ask I know is imp	oortant, without g	good reason, I te	ell them they are
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
5.	When others of	do things I rega	rd as stupid, I try	to be extremely	gentle with ther	n.
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
6.	If individuals	I am trying to i	nfluence really d	eserve it, I attack	their character.	
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
7.	When people into	behave in ways proper behav	that are in very join.	poor taste, I insu	lt them in order	to shock them
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
I tr	y to make peop	le feel good ab	out themselves e	ven when their io	deas are stupid.	
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
	nen people simpngs to them.	oly will not bud	ge on a matter of	importance I lo	se my temper an	nd say rather stron
	Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False

9.

10. When pe	ople critic	ize my shortcom	ings, I take it in	good humor and	do not try to ge	t back at them.
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
11. When in	dividuals i	nsult me, I get a	lot of pleasure o	out of really tellir	ng them off.	
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
12. When I d	lislike indi	viduals greatly,	I try to not to she	ow it in what I sa	ay or how I say i	t.
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
13. I like pol	king fun at	people who do	thing which are	very stupid in or	der to stimulate t	heir intelligence
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
14. When I a	attack pers	on's ideas, I try	not to damage th	eir self-concepts		
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
15. When I t	ry to influ	ence people I ma	ike a great effort	not to offend the	em.	
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
16. When pe	_	ings which are n	nean or cruel, I a	ttack their chara	cter in order to h	elp correct their
Alwa	•	Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False
17. I refuse to	o participa	te in arguments	when they invol	ve personal attac	ks.	
Alwa		Generally	Somewhat	Somewhat	Generally	Always
True		True	True	False	False	False

18. When nothing so movement from the		rying to influence	e other, I yell and	d scream in orde	r to get some
Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
19. When I am not a their position.	able to refute othe	ers' positions, I tr	ry to make them	feel defensive in	order to weake
Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
20. When an argume	ent shifts to perso	onal attacks, I try	very hard to cha	nge the subject.	
Always True	Generally True	Somewhat True	Somewhat False	Generally False	Always False
Age			Gene	der: Fen	iaic ivid
Race/Ethnicity: _		ndian or Alaska	Native	Biraci	
	Asian African-An	nerican		-	nic or Latino Iispanic or Latir
		aiian or Other Pa	acific Islander	Other	•
	Caucasian/	White			
Birth Order:	Only child				
	Oldest child				
	Middle child Youngest child				
	1 oungest child				
Year in school:	First yr. un	dergraduate			
	Sophomore				

Junior Senior	
Major:	
Athlete:YESNO	If yes, what sport?
Greek Affiliation: YES	NO